# **Table of Contents**

ARTICLE 1 - RECOGNITION OF UNION	
Section 1.1 - Management Defined	1
Section 1.2 - Exclusive Representative	1
Section 1.3 - Employees in the Bargaining Unit	
ARTICLE 2 - MANAGEMENT FUNCTIONS	2
ARTICLE 3 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	3
Section 3.1-Standard Procedure  (A) Definition of Grievance  (B) Procedures  (C) Meeting Procedures  (D) Time Limitations  (E) Union Representation	3 4 4
Section 3.2 - Arbitration  (A) Procedure  (B) Expense	5
ARTICLE 4 – SENIORITY	6
Section 4.1 - Definition	6
Section 4.2 - Termination of Seniority	6
Section 4.3 - Seniority Roster	6
Section 4.4 - Probationary Employees	6
Section 4.5 - Layoff	7
ARTICLE 5 - HOURS OF WORK	8
Section 5.1 - Work Day	8
Section 5.2 - Regular Work Day	8
Section 5.3 - Work Week	8
Section 5.4 - Regular Work Week	8
Section 5.5 - Hours Worked	8
Section 5.6 - Flexible Work Week	8
Section 5.7 - Flexible Hours	8
Section 5.8 - Shift Assignment	0
	9

ARTICLE 6 – WAGES	10
Section 6.1 - Purpose of Article	10
Section 6.2 - Regular Rate	10
Section 6.3 - Wage Increase	10
(A) Step Adjustments	10
(B) Longevity Recognition	10
(C) Other Adjustments	10
(D) Implementation of Increases	11
Section 6.4 - Evaluations	11
Section 6.5 - Job Descriptions	11
Section 6.6 - Evaluation Periods	11
Section 6.7 - Funding	12
Section 6.8 - Other Adjustments	12
(A) This Article is not meant to restrict other adjustments	12
(B) Temporary Assignment	12
Section 6.9 - Overtime Pay	13
Section 6.10 - Call Back Pay	14
Section 6.11 - Differential Pay	15
Section 6.12 - Wage Adjustment	15
(A) Promotion	
(B) Demotion	
(C) Hiring	15
Section 6.13 - Mileage Allowance	16
Section 6.14 – Job Study Process	16
(A) Job Study Request	
(B) Job Study Review Timeline	17
(C) The Job Study Committee	18
(D) Implementation of Changes resulting from a Request for Job Study	
(E) Appeals	
(F) Applicability of this Job Study Process	
ARTICLE 7 - LEAVES OF ABSENCE	22
Section 7.1 - Sick Leave	22
Section 7.2 - Family and Medical Leave	
(A) Leave Entitlement	
(B) Year for Purposes of Determining Leave Entitlement	
(C) Payment of Group Insurance Premiums During Leave	
Section 7.3 - Sick Leave Donation	23
Section 7.4 - Military Leave	23
Section 7.5 - Bereavement Leave	24

	Section 7.6 - Court Attendance Leave	. 24
	Section 7.7 - Injury on the Job	. 24
	Section 7.8 - Family Illness	. 25
	Section 7.9 - Urgent Personal Business	. 25
	Section 7.10 - Academic Leave	. 25
	Section 7.11 - Emergencies	. 25
	Section 7.12 - Leave Without Pay	. 25
	Section 7.13 – Voting Time Off:	. 26
A	RTICLE 8 – HOLIDAYS	27
	Section 8.1	
	(A) Paid Holidays(B) Winter and Spring Break	
	Section 8.2 - Eligibility	
	Section 8.3 - Holiday Pay	
	Section 8.4 - Holiday Work	
	Section 8.5 - Holiday During Vacation Period	. 28
A	RTICLE 9 – VACATIONS	29
	Section 9.1 - Eligibility for Vacation Leave	. 29
	Section 9.2 - Accumulation of Vacation Leave	
	Section 9.3 - Use of Vacation Leave	. 29
	Section 9.4 - Disposition of Vacation Leave Upon Termination	. 30
	Section 9.5 - Pay Treatment for Vacation	
A	RTICLE 10 - UNION PRIVILEGES	31
	Section 10.1 - Meeting Space	. 31
	Section 10.2 - Bulletin Boards	. 31
	Section 10.3 - Deduction of Dues	. 31
	Section 10.4 - Monthly Information	. 32
	Section 10.5 - Union Representative	. 32
	Section 10.6 - Personnel Files	. 32
	Section 10.7 - Union Leave	. 32
	Section 10.8 - Collective Bargaining	. 32
	Section 10.9 - Right to Representation	. 33
	Section 10.10 - Union Orientation	. 33

Section 10.11 - Information to the Union	33
Section 10.12 - Board Package	34
ARTICLE 11 - INSURANCE AND RELATED BENEFITS	35
Section 11.1 - Group Health, Life, Disability, and Dental Plans Package	35
Section 11.2 - Tuition Reimbursement	36
Section 11.3 - Dependents Reimbursement	37
Section 11.4 - Tuition Waiver	37
Section 11.5 - Job Enhancement	37
Section 11.6 - Selection	37
Section 11.7 - Safety and/or Health Reviews	38
ARTICLE 12 - STRIKES AND LOCKOUTS	39
Section 12.1 - No Strikes	39
Section 12.2 - Enforcement of No Strike Pledge	39
Section 12.3 - No Lockout	39
ARTICLE 13 - NON-DISCRIMINATION	40
ARTICLE 14 - SCOPE OF AGREEMENT	41
Section 14.1 - Duration and Effective Dates	41
Section 14.2 - Severability	41
Section 14.3 - Scope of Agreement	41
Appendix One Incumbents	43
Appendix Two Salary Scales	51

## **ARTICLE 1 - RECOGNITION OF UNION**

# **Section 1.1 - Management Defined**

Whenever used in this Agreement, the term "Management" shall mean the Board and/or the administrative staff designated by the Board to implement and administer the Board's policies.

# **Section 1.2 - Exclusive Representative**

The Board recognizes the Union as the exclusive representative of the Unit 2 Classified Employees in positions included in Appendix One for the purpose of collective bargaining for wages, benefits and working conditions.

# **Section 1.3 - Employees in the Bargaining Unit**

# (A) Definition of Employee

Whenever used in this Agreement, the term "employee" shall mean classified employees with the job titles set forth in Appendix One, but excluding all employees who have access to confidential information, including budgetary and/or fiscal data subject to use by the Board in collective bargaining, law enforcement, and security personnel, and supervisory employees; employees regularly scheduled to work less than (20) hours a week.

## **ARTICLE 2 - MANAGEMENT FUNCTIONS**

In accordance with the Rules and Regulations for Collective Bargaining for Classified Employees, all management functions, rights, and prerogatives, written or unwritten, which have not been expressly modified or restricted by a specific provision of this Agreement, are retained and vested exclusively in Management and may be exercised by Management at its sole discretion. Such rights include, but are not limited to, all rights and prerogatives granted by applicable law, to evaluate applicants and select individuals for employment, to discipline and discharge employees for just cause, to lay off and recall employees. In exercising these rights, management shall not knowingly violate the contents of this Agreement.

#### **ARTICLE 3 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE**

## **Section 3.1-Standard Procedure**

#### (A) Definition of Grievance

A grievance shall mean any dispute between an employee, or group of employees, and the College concerning the application of, the interpretation of, or a claimed violation of the express terms of this Agreement. It is understood that rules, regulations, policies, or practices implemented pursuant to this Agreement fall within this definition.

#### (B) Procedures

Step 1--Within ten (10) days of the event giving rise to the grievance or after the employee reasonably should have known of the event giving rise to the grievance, the aggrieved employee, or a representative of the Union may submit a written grievance to the employee's immediate supervisor. The immediate supervisor will attempt to resolve the grievance, including holding a meeting if requested by the grievant and provide the grievant or steward with a written response in 15 days. (If requested by the grievant, said meeting shall include a representative from the union.) If the grievance cannot be resolved at this level the grievance may be appealed to Step 2 by the Union or the employee. If the grievance is resolved between the employee and their supervisor, a written disposition of the grievance shall be forwarded to the Union indicating the result of the grievance.

**Exception--**A grievance that the Union contends is of significance to a group of employees, or that the Union contends challenges a policy or practice of the College as a whole, may begin at step 2. That grievance shall be filed within 10 days of the event giving rise to the grievance or after the grievant reasonably should have known of the event giving rise to the grievance. Management reserves the right in its discretion to refer the grievance back to step 1. The timing under this procedure then will begin at step 1 upon notification to the grievant.

**Step 2--**Within ten (10) days of receiving Management's answer to the grievance at Step 1, the grievance may be appealed by the Union or the employee to the Executive Director of Human Resources. The written appeal shall indicate the name of the aggrieved, the action causing the grievance, the contract provision alleged to be violated, if any, and the remedy requested by the Union or employee. Upon receipt of the appeal, a meeting shall be held within ten (10) days between the aggrieved, a representative of the Union if the grievant so chooses, and the Executive Director of Human Resources or designee. The employee may represent himself during the

meeting if he chooses. Upon conclusion of that meeting Management shall confirm its response to the grievance in writing within ten (10) days.

**Step 3--**Within ten (10) days of receiving Management's answer to the grievance at Step 2, the grievance may be appealed in writing by the Union or the employee to the President. Upon receipt of the appeal, a meeting shall be held within ten (10) days between the aggrieved, a representative of the Union if the grievant so chooses, and the President or designee. The employee may represent himself during the meeting if he chooses. Upon conclusion of that meeting, Management shall confirm their response to the grievance in writing within ten (10) days.

# (C) Meeting Procedures

The time and location of grievance meetings shall be mutually agreed upon. All time spent by employees in the grievance procedure and traveling to a grievance meeting shall be paid at the regular rate of pay and shall be considered as time worked. Management shall supply the Union with all requested material relevant to the issue of the grievance, and the Union will be afforded the opportunity to make copies in a manner that does not interfere with the operation of the College.

### (D) Time Limitations

Whenever used in this Article 3, the word "days" shall mean all days during the calendar year other than Saturdays, Sundays, spring and winter breaks, and holidays listed in this Agreement. Time limits may be extended only by mutual agreement in writing of Management, the Union, and the aggrieved. If the Union or the aggrieved fail to comply with the time limits set forth in this Article, the grievance shall be deemed to have been waived. If Management fails to comply with any time limits set forth in this Article, the grievance shall automatically proceed to the next step.

# (E) Union Representation

#### (1) Copies of Written Grievances

Upon receipt of a written grievance or written appeal submitted by an employee in accordance with the procedure set forth in Steps 1 through 3 of this Section 3.1, Management shall furnish a copy to the Union President. A copy of any written answer of Management under Steps 1 through 3 of this Section 3.1 shall be forwarded to the Union President simultaneously with its submission to the aggrieved employee.

#### (2) Representation at Grievance Meetings

An employee may be represented at the meetings held pursuant to Steps 1 through 3 of the procedure set forth in this Section 3.1 by a steward designated by the Union unless the aggrieved employee objects. Any settlement or resolution of a grievance with an employee who elects not to have a Union representative present shall not be binding upon the Union or other persons represented by the Union.

#### Section 3.2 - Arbitration

A grievance involving a suspension (for just cause), termination (for just cause) or demotion (for just cause) of any employee and any grievance involving the interpretation of this contract may be appealed to arbitration within ten (10) days of receiving Management's written response following Step 3 of the grievance procedure. The written appeal shall be in writing to the Executive Director of Human Resources.

#### (A) Procedure

Within ten (10) days following receipt of the written appeal letter, the Executive Director and the Union shall jointly request a panel of not less than seven (7) arbitrators from the American Arbitration Association to begin the selection process. Selection shall be made by the Union and Management alternately striking from the list. The final name shall be the arbitrator for the grievance. The striking process shall be rotated between the Union and Management.

The arbitrator shall have no authority to add to, subtract from, or modify any provision of this Agreement. The award of the arbitrator shall be final and binding and both parties agree to abide by the decision.

#### (B) Expense

Each party shall bear the expense of preparing and presenting its own case. The compensation and expenses of the arbitrator and any other expenses relative to the procedures shall be borne equally by both parties.

## **ARTICLE 4 – SENIORITY**

#### **Section 4.1 - Definition**

As used in this Agreement "seniority" shall mean an employee's continuous length of service for Management since his or her last date of hire as a regular employee. All time spent on leave under the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993 shall be considered as continuous service.

# **Section 4.2 - Termination of Seniority**

An employee's seniority shall terminate without recourse under the provisions of this Agreement for the following reasons:

- (a) Discharge for cause, voluntary resignation or retirement;
- (b) Failure or refusal to return to work within three (3) days of notice of recall from layoff, when such notice is provided by registered mail to the employee's last known address as reflected in his or her personnel record;
- (c) Layoff or leave of absence for more than one (1) year since the employee's last day worked for Management, or a period of time exceeding the employee's seniority, whichever is less.

# **Section 4.3 - Seniority Roster**

Management shall furnish to the Union a seniority roster of employees as of July 1 of each calendar year.

# **Section 4.4 - Probationary Employees**

## (A) Probationary Period for Newly Hired Employees

An employee shall be considered a "probationary" employee until ninety (90) days have elapsed from his or her most recent date of hire. Management may, in its sole discretion, extend the probationary period for additional time. If the probation is extended, the employee will be given written notification of the reasons for the extension, and the corrective action that is expected. Seniority shall not accrue until an employee has successfully completed his or her probationary period, at which point seniority shall become established as of the employee's last date of hire. The discipline or discharge of a probationary employee shall not be subject to the grievance procedure.

#### (B) Probationary Period for Promoted or Transferred Employees

An employee shall be considered a probationary employee until ninety (90) days have elapsed from his or her most recent date of voluntary promotion or transfer to another position at the College. Seniority shall not be affected by this provision. Management will attempt to return an employee who does not succeed during the probationary period to his or her prior position if a candidate has not been offered the position. In the event a position is not available at the end of the probation, the employee will receive vacancy notices and be considered for positions as a current employee for six months.

## **Section 4.5 - Layoff**

If Management determines layoffs are necessary, the Union will be notified at least 30 days in advance as to which employees will be affected. After discussion with the Union, employees in the same position shall be laid off in inverse order of qualifications in order to retain the most qualified employees as determined by Management. Seniority shall be the determining factor among employees determined to be of the same relative competence in their job title. If a temporary employee is performing the same tasks as a bargaining unit employee selected for layoff, in the judgment of the College, tasks performed by the temporary employee will be assigned to a bargaining unit employee. Upon transfer of duties, the temporary employee will be laid off. The College will determine when and if it is operationally practical to do so.

An employee shall be eligible to be recalled to work by seniority within one (1) year from the date of layoff. Failure or refusal to return to work within three (3) days of notice of recall, when such notice is provided by registered mail to the employee's last known address, shall void any future recall rights within the one (1) year and shall terminate seniority without recourse.

#### **ARTICLE 5 - HOURS OF WORK**

# Section 5.1 - Work Day

A "work day" is a period of twenty-four (24) consecutive hours.

# Section 5.2 - Regular Work Day

A "regular work day" shall consist of seven and one-half hours of work, exclusive of meal periods. An employee who is regularly scheduled to a work day that is not continuous, but is separated in the same day by non-work time, shall be paid a differential rate of \$.75 per hour for the entire shift.

## Section 5.3 - Work Week

The "work week" shall consist of seven (7) consecutive calendar days, beginning at 12:01 a.m. Saturday and ending at 12:00 a.m. the following Saturday, unless a different workweek is established by Management, in its sole discretion.

#### Section 5.4 - Regular Work Week

An employee's "regular work week" shall consist of thirty-seven and one-half (37.5) hours of work on five days in each work week.

### **Section 5.5 - Hours Worked**

The payroll records of the College shall be the basis for establishing the number of hours worked by each employee.

#### **Section 5.6 - Flexible Work Week**

Management may establish four (4) day work weeks for all employees within certain work groups, provided the Union and the employees are notified at least two weeks in advance.

#### **Section 5.7 - Flexible Hours**

Management may establish flexible work hours for all employees within certain work groups, provided the Union and the employees are notified at least two weeks in advance.

# **Section 5.8 - Shift Assignment**

Shift selection shall be determined on the basis of seniority.

# **Section 5.9 - Campus Assignment**

Management may assign employees to regularly work at a different campus or extension center provided the Union and the employees are notified at least four weeks in advance. If two or more employees are equally qualified for the assignment at a different campus, management will first seek volunteers and then assign the least senior employee(s).

## **ARTICLE 6 – WAGES**

# Section 6.1 - Purpose of Article

The sole purpose of this Article is to provide a basis for the computation of straight time, overtime and other premium wages, and Management's pay records, practices, and procedures established under this Agreement shall govern the payment of all wages.

# Section 6.2 - Regular Rate

An employee's "regular rate" of pay is defined as the straight time hourly rate of pay established on a salary scale for employees. The salary scale is attached as Appendix (2).

# **Section 6.3 - Wage Increase**

# (A) Step Adjustments

Each employee who is not at the maximum step for the grade, other than a new or newly rehired employee shall be eligible for a step increase at the beginning of each fiscal year. New or newly rehired employees shall be eligible for a step increase only if the employee was on the payroll on the first regular workday after the winter recess and continued on the payroll through the beginning of each fiscal year. Increases will be based upon satisfactory performance as measured on a written evaluation form. An employee at the maximum step, or whose salary exceeds the maximum step, is not eligible for a step increase.

## (B) Longevity Recognition

This section shall be effective beginning July 1, 2010.

For employees who have at least 15 years of CCBC benefit eligible service and who have been on the maximum salary step or received a salary above the maximum salary step for at least one year shall receive a longevity bonus.

The longevity bonus shall be equal to \$35 multiplied by the employee's years of CCBC benefit eligible service on December 31 of the preceding calendar year.

# (C) Other Adjustments

If any general wage increase is provided to a class of employees other than those covered by this Agreement (faculty, administrators, and Unit 1 employees), and that increase is at a higher rate

for the class of employees as a whole than that provided for employees covered by the Agreement, then that same rate of increase shall be provided to employees covered by this Agreement.

## (D) Implementation of Increases

All salary increases provided pursuant to article 6.3 shall be effective on July 1 of each fiscal year and distributed beginning in the first pay period in July and continuing in equal pay installments for the remainder of the fiscal year.

#### **Section 6.4 - Evaluations**

The employee and supervisor shall jointly establish written objectives for the employee's position in the annual performance evaluation which shall be measurable and attainable. The evaluation form used to rate performance shall address the objectives established at the beginning of the period. If an employee disagrees with the evaluation, the employee may file a grievance, which shall be processed through the grievance procedure but not subject to final and binding arbitration. If an employee submits a voluntary self-evaluation, that document will remain with the evaluation form.

# **Section 6.5 - Job Descriptions**

Each position within the bargaining unit shall have an official job description issued by the College in a standardized format. Upon request, each employee and the Union shall be provided with an approved copy of the employee's job description. The job description will include, but not be limited to: (1) essential duties and responsibilities; (2) minimum education and/or experience requirements; (3) grade level; and (4) title of immediate supervisor. In the event that there are any concerns with a new or revised job description issued by the College, the Union shall have the right, through a representative, to meet and discuss such concerns with the College's Office of Human Resources.

## **Section 6.6 - Evaluation Periods**

The evaluation periods for employees covered by this agreement shall be March 16 through March 15. Pay increases at the beginning of each fiscal year will be based upon the evaluation period beginning on March 16 of each year. New or newly rehired employees, and those who enter

a bargaining unit position during the fiscal year, shall be evaluated at the same time as other employees for the work performed in that portion of the year during which they are in the unit.

### **Section 6.7 - Funding**

The College shall, at a minimum, assume and request funding for a step increase of 3% as provided in this Article 6 each fiscal year. In the event funding is not provided, the College shall notify the Union and promptly proceed under the rules and regulations for collective bargaining.

# Section 6.8 - Other Adjustments

### (A) This Article is not meant to restrict other adjustments

This Article is not meant to restrict other adjustments that may be granted by the College or the funding authority. In this regard, if a County funded cost of living adjustment is granted to general College employees, it shall be afforded to bargaining unit employees under the same terms as other general College employees not represented by the Union.

This agreement does not mean that any other wage adjustments provided to specific other classes of employees or bargaining units must be also provided to these unit members.

#### (B) Temporary Assignment

An employee may be temporarily assigned to perform work which includes a preponderance of duties that are at a higher grade than the position to which the employee is regularly assigned. If such a temporary assignment lasts for more than 15 consecutive workdays, the assigned employee shall receive pay at the step for the higher grade that provides at least a 3% increase in wages for the duration of the temporary assignment. This payment will be retroactive to the first day of the assignment.

An employee may be temporarily assigned to perform work which includes a preponderance of duties from another position of an equal grade or lesser grade than the position to which the employee is regularly assigned. If such a temporary assignment lasts more than 15 consecutive workdays, the assigned employee shall receive a minimum of 75 minutes of additional time pay per week (if worked) for duration of the temporary assignment. This payment does not preclude the employee from receiving more additional time pay or overtime for this temporary assignment for additional time worked.

This Section only applies to temporary assignments and does not affect the College's ability to make reassignments and adjustments of work that are other than temporary.

### **Section 6.9 - Overtime Pay**

Overtime pay for employees shall be computed at one and one-half (1-1/2) time the employee's regular rate for all hours worked in excess of forty (40) hours in any work week. Straight time shall be paid for all hours between thirty seven and one-half (37.5) and forty (40). There shall be no duplication or pyramiding in the computation of overtime pay, and nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to require the payment of overtime more than once for the same hours worked. If more than one of the provisions of this Agreement shall be applicable to any time worked by an employee, he or she shall be paid for such time at the highest rate specified in any one applicable provision, but he or she shall not be entitled to additional pay for such time under any other provision. Only those hours actually worked shall be included in the computation of overtime. An employee may elect to receive compensatory time off in lieu of overtime for hours over forty (40) in a workweek. Straight time between thirty-seven and one-half (37.5) and forty (40) hours (to be designated as extra time) will be paid, and is not eligible for compensatory time. Compensatory time off shall be at the rate of one and one-half times the hours worked in excess of 40 in a workweek. The College shall establish a uniform tracking and reporting system for compensatory time. Compensatory time off may not be accrued beyond seventy-five (75) hours for any employee. Once an employee reaches the 75 hour maximum compensatory time accrual, all hours worked in excess of 40 in a workweek must be paid at one and one-half times the employee's regular rate of pay. An employee who requests the use of compensatory time off shall be granted the time so long as the supervisor or manager determines that use of the time will not unduly disrupt the operation. An employee may request pay for accrued compensatory time off, which may be granted in the sole discretion of the College. Upon termination of employment, an employee shall receive pay for all unused, accrued compensatory time.

# Section 6.10 - Call Back Pay

An employee who is called back to work after having left the College's premises at the conclusion of the employee's scheduled work day shall receive a minimum of four hours pay or pay

for all hours actually worked prior to the start of the employee's next regular work day, whichever is greater.

If an employee is called while off-duty to answer questions or provide information, the employee shall receive one-quarter hour of pay if the time spent, including Management authorized follow up, exceeds seven minutes. For each additional 15 minutes the employee will receive one-quarter hour of pay. For example, an employee who spends more than 22 minutes, including Management authorized follow up, will receive one-half hour of pay. An employee who spends more than 52 minutes, including Management authorized follow up, shall receive one hour pay.

# Section 6.11 - Differential Pay

An employee whose shift begins between noon and 5:00 a.m., or who works 75% of the workday between noon and 5:00 a.m., will receive differential pay of \$1.00 per hour provided the employee was assigned said shift for at least 12 of 15 consecutive work days. The payment will be retroactive to the first day of the assignment. An employee who works on Saturday or Sunday will receive differential pay at the same rate and under the same conditions as that given to classified staff employees not represented by the Union.

#### **Section 6.12 - Wage Adjustment**

#### (A) Promotion

An employee who is promoted from one grade to another with a higher maximum salary shall be moved to the minimum step in the pay grade that will provide at least a 3% increase, provided such a step is available.

# (B) Demotion

An employee who is demoted shall be placed in a step equal to or greater in pay than that for the position vacated. If no such step is available, the employee shall be red-circled until such time that the schedule's steps rise above the employee's correct pay, at which time the employee shall be placed at the step and proceed as provided in this Article 6.

## (C) Hiring

Newly hired employees should normally be hired in the first or second step, subject to College requirements for a different placement in the discretion of the College.

# **Section 6.13 - Mileage Allowance**

Employees who use their personal vehicle to travel outside of their assigned campus shall be paid the Internal Revenue Service standard business mileage rate, less depreciation, in effect at the time. This allowance applies when an employee is required to travel between or among any campuses or facilities of the College after the beginning of the work day and until the end of the work day.

# **Section 6.14 – Job Study Process**

# (A) Job Study Request

An employee may be eligible to request a job study under the following conditions:

- 1. The level of the employee's job duties have changed significantly without additional compensation (i.e., more than 20% of job duties are at a higher level than indicated in the current job description) in the opinion of the employee, or
- 2. The employee has performed a temporary assignment (receiving 3% additional compensation see Section 6.8.b of the Collective Bargaining Agreement) for 10 consecutive months and the higher level position has not been "posted" and opened for applicants.

If paragraph 1 or 2 (above) is true, the employee must meet the following additional conditions to request a job study:'

- a. The employee has been in their current full-time position at the college for at least two full fiscal years. The employee meets the minimum qualifications of the higher level position to which they wish to be reclassified.
- b. The employee has received two (2) consecutive successful performance evaluations immediately preceding this Request for Job Study submission.
- c. The employee has not received a written disciplinary action or suspension within the previous two years immediately preceding this Request for Job Study submission.
- d. The employee has not submitted a Request for Job Study within the previous three(3) years for their current position.
- e. The employee is not in a position that is eligible for "career ladder advancement".

The Request for Job Study shows an employee's intent to request consideration for a review of their position/job description and possible reclassification. Bargaining unit employees seeking such a review of their position are responsible for submitting a Request for Job Study to their supervisor. It is the responsibility of the bargaining unit employee to prepare a coherent and detailed exhibit of their changed or increased job duties, and increased skills or training required to successfully perform the job. All reclassification eligibility criteria must be fulfilled, addressed and documented in the employee's request for a job study.

### (B) Job Study Review Timeline

- 1. The Request for Job Study along with all supporting documents shall be submitted by the employee to the employee's direct supervisor no later than the 15<sup>th</sup> of September of each year. The employee should send the Request for Job Study to the supervisor using the college e-mail system to ensure a date/time stamp is verified. If the employee does not have access to the college e-mail system, the supervisor shall time stamp the document upon receipt and return a copy of the completed and time stamped Request for Job Study to the employee.
- 2. The Request for Job Study shall be addressed by the supervisor on a document which will include a signatory block indicating either support or non-support of the proposed application. If the supervisor's opinion is one of non-support, the supervisor shall detail his or her position, in writing. The Request for Job Study indicating the support or non-support of the supervisor shall then be returned to the employee on or before the 25<sup>th</sup> of September of each year.
- 3. The Request for Job Study along with all supporting documents and the supervisor's signature shall be submitted by the employee to the appropriate vice president by the last business day in September. Each vice president will submit all received job study requests to the Director, Compensation and Benefits, Human Resources by the third workday in October.
- 4. All of the Requests for Job Study shall be reviewed by the Job Study Committee, during the months of October, November and December.

- 5. The college president shall review the committee's recommendations and issue a final ruling by the last workday in December. Each employee who has submitted a Request for Job Study will be mailed a letter containing the disposition of their Request for Job Study by the last workday in December.
- 6. Salary and title changes for employees with approved reclassifications will be effective on the first workday of January.
- 7. In the event that the committee or the president is unable to complete their work by the noted dates, the remedy shall be that all decisions, salaries and grades are retroactive to the first workday of January.

# (C) The Job Study Committee

- The Job Study Committee shall consist of the four CCBC vice presidents, Executive
  Director of Human Resources, Director of Compensation and Benefits, and the
  CWA Local 2100 Primary Officers (President, Executive Vice President,
  Secretary/Treasurer or designees). The chair of the committee shall be the vice
  president of Administrative Services.
- 2. The committee will review job related criteria relating to each Request for a Job Study. They will review the incumbent's request, the supervisor's analysis and other job-related data that they deem appropriate including but not limited to desk audits and comparable job descriptions.
- 3. The committee may make the following determinations:
  - The incumbent's position is incorrectly classified and should instead be classified as a different position in a higher grade. (For example, the incumbent's position is classified as an Administrative Support Assistant II as a CL4, but instead should be classified as an Administrative Support Assistant III as a CL5).
  - 2. The incumbent's position is incorrectly classified and should instead be classified as a different position in the same grade. (For example, the

incumbent's position is classified as an Administrative Support Assistant II as a CL4, but instead should be classified as a Specialist II, Payroll as a CL4.)

- 3. The incumbent's position is incorrectly classified and should instead be classified as a different position in a lower grade. (For example, the incumbent's position is classified as an Administrative Support Assistant II as a CL4, but instead should be classified as a Specialist I, Payroll as a CL3.)
- 4. The incumbent's position and grade is appropriate.
- 5. On rare occasions, the committee may determine that none of the existing Unit 2 positions accurately matches the incumbent's position. In these cases, a new position, title and grade will be recommended.
- 6. In all cases, the committee will consider whether the reasons for the incorrect classification also apply to similarly situated employees or if this situation is unique to the employee who requested the job study. If the situation is not unique, the committee should recommend similar treatment for similarly situated employees.
- 7. The committee review should focus on internal comparability and equity of Unit 2 positions. The committee should not address market competitiveness of position salaries since that is addressed in periodic overall negotiations over wages, hours, terms and conditions of employment between the college and the union.

## (D) Implementation of Changes resulting from a Request for Job Study

If the recommendations of the Job Study Committee are approved by the president, they shall be implemented as follows:

1. If the incumbent's position is incorrectly classified and should instead be classified as a different position in a higher grade, the incumbent will receive a promotion to the new position and grade in accordance with Section 6.12A effective the first

working day of January. The incumbent's job description will be changed to conform with the existing general job description for the new position, noting position specific duties as necessary

- 2. If the incumbent's position is incorrectly classified and should instead be classified as a different position in the same grade, the incumbent will be placed in the new position and grade effective the first day of January. There will be no salary adjustment. Job descriptions will be changed as necessary.
- 3. If the incumbent's position is incorrectly classified and should instead be classified as a different position in a lower grade, no changes to the incumbent's classification or salary will be made. Job descriptions will be changed as necessary. After the current incumbent is no longer in the position, the grade and position will be downgraded. The parties agree that the language of Section 6.12B shall not apply.
- 4. If the incumbent's position and grade is appropriate, there will be no changes to the employee's classification or salary. Job descriptions will be changed as necessary.
- 5. If the incumbent's position is classified as a new position in Unit 2, the incumbent will be placed in the new position and grade effective the first day of January. Job descriptions will be changed, as necessary. Salary adjustments for the incumbent will be determined as detailed above based on whether the new position is in a higher, lower or the same grade as the incumbent's current position.
- 6. Generally, incumbents who have requested a job study will be eligible for a step increase on the subsequent July 1 assuming they receive a successful performance evaluation.

# (E) Appeals

The decisions of CCBC president are final and not subject to the grievance and arbitration process. However, the union president may appeal issues related to the process directly to the vice president, Administrative Services.

# (F) Applicability of this Job Study Process

A job study is not appropriate for positions eligible for "Career Ladder Advancement" as identified below. Career ladders are designed to address the credential and experience progression of current CCBC employees who have successfully completed important milestones in their career.

<b>Career Ladders Positions</b>	Organization	Department
Analyst I, II, III,	Help Desk	Technology Services
Library Tech II	Public Service	Library Services
Library Tech II	Technical Service	Library Services
Child Care Teacher	Child Care	Child Care

#### **ARTICLE 7 - LEAVES OF ABSENCE**

#### **Section 7.1 - Sick Leave**

A full time employee accrues sick leave at the rate of one day per qualifying month during the first fiscal year of employment, and at the rate of one and one-half days per qualifying month thereafter. If a new employee or rehire has not worked at least five qualifying months during the first fiscal year, sick leave during the second fiscal year of employment will be at the rate of one day per qualifying month. Regular part-time and ten-month employees shall accrue sick leave in proportion to their time worked. An employee must be in pay status six (6) days during a two week pay period in order to accrue sick leave benefits for that period. An employee on leave of absence does not accrue sick leave time. An employee on vacation, who has a serious illness that requires hospitalization or is of a prolonged nature, as confirmed by a physician, may choose to extend the vacation or take vacation at a later date.

# Section 7.2 - Family and Medical Leave

## (A) Leave Entitlement

An employee who has been employed by Management for 12 months and who completed 1250 hours of work during the 12-month period immediately preceding the commencement of such leave, will be entitled to leave under the Family Medical Leave Act of 1993 ("FMLA") in accordance with its provisions and the provisions of this Section 7.2.

## (B) Year for Purposes of Determining Leave Entitlement

For purposes of determining an employee's leave eligibility and entitlement the 12 month period immediately preceding the projected or actual need for leave under the FMLA shall be the applicable measuring period.

# (C) Payment of Group Insurance Premiums During Leave

Each employee on unpaid leave under the FMLA shall remain responsible for paying the employee share of the premium for coverage elected by the employee under Section 11.1 of this Agreement and shall directly submit to Management, not later than the employee's normal payday, the amount of premium owed by the employee, unless other arrangements are approved by Management. If the employee shall fail to timely remit premium payments under this Section 7.2, Management shall make such payments on behalf of the employee and, after the employee's return

from such leave, shall deduct (from wages payable to the employee) two times the amount that would otherwise be deducted pursuant to Section 11.1 of this Agreement, until the entire amount paid by Management on behalf of the employee, during leave under this Section 7.2, has been repaid. Except as provided in the immediately succeeding sentence, if the employee fails to return to work upon the expiration of leave under this Section 7.2, any amounts paid by Management toward the premium cost of benefits provided under Section 11.1 of this Agreement (including Management's share of such premium costs), shall be a legal debt due and owing from such employee to Management, which Management may institute appropriate legal action to collect. If, upon expiration of leave under the FMLA, the employee fails to return to work for a reason set forth in Section 104(c)(2) of the FMLA, the amounts paid by Management toward the premium cost of benefits provided under Section 11.1 of this Agreement, that represented Management's share of such premium costs, shall not be a debt owed by the employee to Management.

#### **Section 7.3 - Sick Leave Donation**

Each employee in the bargaining unit may donate a maximum of 15 hours of sick leave per quarter, to be credited on the next available full pay period to another employee in the bargaining unit who has exhausted all available paid leave and is entering or in a leave without pay status. The donor must be in pay status on the effective date of the donation. The donee may use the sick leave in accordance with the existing policy. The college will provide a form for obtaining approval from a donor, but it shall be the responsibility of the employee and the Union to locate and identify donors.

#### **Section 7.4 - Military Leave**

An employee required by State or federal law to report for training or service as a member of the National Guard or the United States Armed Forces Reserve shall be entitled to leave with pay for such purposes for a period not to exceed fifteen (15) days in any twelve (12) month period. Any employee who is called to active duty and who did not volunteer for duty, shall be paid the difference in military pay and his regular wage while on active duty. Application for such leave shall be submitted in writing to the Executive Director of Human Resources or designee as soon as the employee receives notice to report for such service or training.

#### **Section 7.5 - Bereavement Leave**

An employee shall be entitled to leave of absence with pay at his regular rate for a maximum of five (5) regular scheduled workdays lost in the case of death in the employee's immediate family: namely, natural parent or step-parent (but not both), sibling, spouse, child, grandparent by blood (not marriage), grandchildren, parents-in-law, children-in-law, or legal dependents, provided the leave of absence is taken during the period between the date of death and the day following burial, funeral or memorial service, both inclusive, and provided the employee submits to the employee's immediate supervisor a letter stating the relationship, date of death, date of funeral and date of absence. An employee shall be entitled to leave of absence with pay at his regular rate for a maximum of one (1) regularly scheduled workday lost in the case of the death of the employee's grandparents-in-law, siblings in-law, uncle, aunt, niece, nephew or first cousin by blood or marriage, , provided a leave of absence is taken for the purpose of attending the funeral or memorial service and provided further that the employee submits to the employee's immediate supervisor a letter stating the relationship, the date of death, the date of funeral or memorial service, and the date of absence.

#### **Section 7.6 - Court Attendance Leave**

An employee subpoenaed as a witness in a civil or criminal case, other than a case in which the employee is a defendant, or an employee ordered to appear for jury duty shall be entitled to leave with pay for the time required to comply with such subpoena or order. Application for leave under this Section 7.5 shall be submitted in writing to the employee's immediate supervisor, with the subpoena or court order attached, as soon as the employee is served with a subpoena or order to report for jury duty. Upon return, the employee shall submit an official statement from the court indicating the exact duration of the employee's court service.

#### Section 7.7 - Injury on the Job

An employee who is absent from work because of an injury on the job shall be placed on disability leave. The employee's salary shall be maintained during the period of disability up to ninety (90) calendar days from the first day of disability or to the end of the period covered by workers' compensation, whichever occurs first. Any salary reimbursement that is received through workers' compensation for the same period of time shall be returned to the Board. If the employee

remains unable to work after ninety (90) calendar days, the employee shall be entitled to use accumulated sick leave on a pro rata basis in an amount needed to provide the equivalent of the employee's regular rate of pay.

### **Section 7.8 - Family Illness**

An employee may use his or her accrued sick leave balance for absences from work to care for a sick immediate family member.

#### **Section 7.9 - Urgent Personal Business**

An employee shall be entitled to a maximum of three (3) days per fiscal year for urgent personal business which cannot be scheduled during non-working hours. An urgent personal business leave day may not be taken immediately preceding or following a holiday or a vacation day. Any unused urgent personal business leave days shall be accumulated as sick leave during the next fiscal year.

#### Section 7.10 - Academic Leave

An employee shall be allowed one (1) paid day to attend the employee's college commencement if it occurs on a normal workday. An employee may be paid for one (1) day per year to appear for examinations for advanced degrees or professional licenses related to their employment in the sole discretion of Management.

# **Section 7.11 - Emergencies**

When it is determined by the President that a general emergency exists of a nature that requires closing of the offices, an employee who reports as directed shall be paid at their regular rate for each hour worked, and for each hour that the employee normally would work until those hours accumulate forty (40) hours. Any work beyond that accumulation shall be compensated at one and one-half times their regular rate.

## **Section 7.12 - Leave Without Pay**

An employee may be granted up to one year of leave without pay for unusual or imperative reasons, in the sole discretion of Management, when no other leave program is applicable.

# **Section 7.13 – Voting Time Off:**

If an employee does not have at least two continuous, unpaid, non-working hours during the time the polls are open to participate in general, special, and primary elections, whether federal, state, or local, then the employee shall be paid for actual time taken to vote.

#### ARTICLE 8 – HOLIDAYS

#### Section 8.1

### (A) Paid Holidays

For the purposes of this Agreement, paid holidays for employees will be as provided in the public release of the College's operating calendar. Nothing in this section shall be construed to limit management from proposing and negotiating additional holidays with the union. The currently observed holidays are Independence Day; Labor Day; Thanksgiving Day; Day following Thanksgiving; Christmas Eve; Christmas Day; New Year's Eve; New Year's Day; Martin Luther King Jr.'s Birthday (third Monday in January); Good Friday; Easter (observed on Easter Monday); and Memorial Day. If a holiday falls on Sunday, it shall be observed on the first succeeding workday. If a holiday falls on Saturday, the first preceding workday shall be observed as the holiday. If the preceding or succeeding workday is a holiday, then a workday or recess leave day as scheduled by the College shall be observed as the holiday as noted in Appendix 3.

# (B) Winter and Spring Break

In addition to the holidays set forth in Section 8.1(A) of this Agreement, those days in which offices are closed during the winter and spring recess, as designated by Management in the annual operating calendar, shall be paid recess leave days for employees. Recess days are not considered time worked. An employee required to work on a day noted in Section 8.1(B) of this Agreement shall be granted a day of leave for each day so worked. Such leave must be requested and approved in advance and may not be accumulated and carried over beyond the next occurring September 1.

In order to receive pay for the holidays and recess days of winter and spring break, employees must be in paid status for the day preceding the break and at least two weeks (10 business days) after the break.

# **Section 8.2 - Eligibility**

In order to be eligible for pay under Section 8.1 of this Agreement, an employee must have been in pay status on his or her last scheduled workday before and on his or her first scheduled workday after the holiday.

#### Section 8.3 - Holiday Pay

Eligible full-time employees shall receive seven and one-half (7.5) hours of pay at their

regular rate of pay for each holiday set forth in Section 8.1 of this Agreement. Eligible part-time employees shall be paid for holidays available under Section 8.1 for the number of hours they are regularly scheduled to work on that day.

# Section 8.4 - Holiday Work

An employee who is scheduled to work, or who is called in to work, on a holiday shall receive pay at one and one-half (1-1/2) his or her regular rate for the hours actually worked.

# **Section 8.5 - Holiday During Vacation Period**

If a holiday is observed during an employee's scheduled vacation period, the employee will not be charged annual leave for the holiday.

#### ARTICLE 9 – VACATIONS

# Section 9.1 - Eligibility for Vacation Leave

The purpose of this Article 9 is to establish the requirements for the accumulation of and use of vacation leave by employees. Each employee who is regularly scheduled to work twenty (20) hours or more per week shall earn vacation leave.

#### **Section 9.2 - Accumulation of Vacation Leave**

Years of Service	<u>Accrual</u>
Less than five (5)	5/6 day per month up to ten (10) days
Five (5) but less than ten (10)	5/4 day per month up to fifteen (15) days
Ten (10) or more	5/3 day per month up to twenty (20) days

#### **Section 9.3 - Use of Vacation Leave**

Vacation leave shall not be used during the first thirty (30) calendar days of employment. Employees shall request vacation leave at least ten (10) days before the leave is to be taken, unless annual leave is requested for an emergency situation. Management shall notify the employee of approval or denial of requested vacation within 10 business days following the request. If the employee does not receive notification within 10 business days the matter shall be brought to the attention of the Executive Director of Human Resources or designee for resolution. In emergency situations, an employee shall notify his or her supervisor as soon as possible that the employee will be unable to report for work, stating the reason for the absence and the desire to use vacation leave. In non-emergency situations, vacation may be granted with less than 10 days notice in the discretion of the supervisor. Except in emergency situations or cases where less than 10 days notice is given, as determined by Management, employees shall, upon request, be able to use at least one year's entitlement of earned vacation leave during each year. A vacation scheduled with at least 10 days notice, and approved in writing by the supervisor shall not be canceled or altered except in a bona fide emergency as reviewed and approved by the Executive of Human Resources. Whenever employees make a request at the same time for the same vacation period, the request, if approved, will be granted to the senior employee. Vacation leave not used in a fiscal year may be

accumulated up to twice the amount of the employee's annual leave accrual rate and carried forward to the next fiscal year.

# **Section 9.4 - Disposition of Vacation Leave Upon Termination**

An employee who leaves employment for reasons other than termination for cause shall receive payment for earned but unused vacation leave at the time his or her employment ends provided the employee gives a two-week notice, not to exceed the employee's annual vacation leave accrual rate. An employee who is terminated for cause is not entitled to payment for accrued vacation leave. Should the employee die during active employment at the college on or after July 1, 2003, the employee's full-unused vacation balance will be issued to the employee's estate. Employees shall be paid in accordance with Maryland law in all respects. Payment of vacation pay upon separation from the college is wages subject to withholding rules.

# **Section 9.5 - Pay Treatment for Vacation**

Employees shall be paid for vacation time at their regular rate of pay, including shift differentials. Vacation time shall be counted as time worked for all purposes. Part time employees shall be paid their regular rate of pay based on their normal scheduled workweek.

## **ARTICLE 10 - UNION PRIVILEGES**

# **Section 10.1 - Meeting Space**

Meeting space shall be made available to the Union in accord with the procedures established by Management for other outside organizations.

#### **Section 10.2 - Bulletin Boards**

The Union shall be permitted to post notices on designated bulletin boards, provided that a copy of any posting be delivered to the Executive Director of Human Resources on or before the date of the posting.

## **Section 10.3 - Deduction of Dues**

Upon completion of an employee's probationary period, and upon receipt of a dues deduction authorization in the form set forth in this Agreement at Appendix Four, voluntarily executed by the employee and submitted to the Executive Director of Human Resources, Management shall deduct each pay period the membership dues as certified in writing by the Union and remit such dues to the Union. Payroll deduction of dues can be canceled by an employee's individual written notice to the Union postmarked between the first and the fifteenth day of September of each year. The Union will then notify Management of any canceled memberships and provide the employee's original notice of resignation to the Executive Director of Human Resources no later than the 25th day of September of each year. An employee may also make a voluntary contribution to a political action committee affiliated with the Union and the College shall collect such contributions by payroll deduction in accordance with the provisions of Md. Election Law Code Annotated section 13-242, et seq., or its successor. The Union shall indemnify and save the Board, its agents, personnel and students, harmless from any and all claims, and grievances, arbitrations, awards, actions, suits, judgments, attachments, forms of liability or damages that arise out of or by reason of any action taken by Management in compliance with any of the provisions of this Section 10.3, and the Union assumes full responsibility for the disposition of monies deducted under this Section 10.3 as soon as they have been remitted by Management to the Union.

#### **Section 10.4 - Monthly Information**

Management will remit amounts deducted pursuant to Section 10.3 to the Secretary

Treasurer of the Union on a monthly basis and will furnish a list of employees with information that is agreed upon between the Union and the Management of the Payroll Department.

# **Section 10.5 - Union Representative**

With prior notification to the Executive Director of Human Resources or the authorized designee, a representative of the Union may be present on Board property.

#### Section 10.6 - Personnel Files

Management will maintain one (1) official personnel file for each employee to which the employee will have access upon reasonable notice. An employee shall make all requests for access to his or her personnel file to the Department of Human Resources. An employee shall be given a copy of any disciplinary document entered into the personnel file within 10 business days. The employee may submit a written response to be attached to the document within 30 days.

#### **Section 10.7 - Union Leave**

- (A) The Union shall be granted up to seventy-five (75) hours per year of Union leave to be used by employees to conduct Union business. An employee must give at least 24 hours notice of his intent to use this leave, and receive approval from the employee's supervisor, which will not be unreasonably withheld.
- **(B)** An employee shall be excused on authorized leave time without pay to conduct union business, provided that the supervisor determines that the time off will not disrupt operations.

# **Section 10.8 - Collective Bargaining**

Management shall pay no more than one (1) employee from each campus to attend bargaining sessions that occur during the employee's regularly scheduled work day. The employee shall be paid only such time as is necessary to travel to and from the bargaining session and attend bargaining. The employee should give notice to the supervisor as early as possible so that planning can be made accordingly.

#### **Section 10.9 - Right to Representation**

Whenever an employee reasonably believes that a discussion with management is likely to lead to discipline or discharge, or whenever management conducts a meeting to announce discipline, the employee may request that the meeting not occur without the presence of the Union Representative. If management opts to proceed without the Union representative, the employee has the option not to participate in the meeting. If an employee is represented by a representative of the Union, that person is only present to counsel the employee and may not interfere with the investigation.

If management conducts an investigatory interview with the intent to consider discipline of an employee or group of employees, management shall inform the employee or employees of the right to have a Union Representative present. Showing the employee or employees this Section of the Agreement, although not the only acceptable method of advising the employee of this right, shall be sufficient notice. As the remedy if management fails to notify the employee or employees of the right to Union Representation, once the employee or employees learn of this right, or the Union learns of any discipline that results, either may request within 10 business days that the investigatory interview be repeated with Union Representation. If such a timely request is made, the disciplinary action shall be reconsidered based upon information obtained in the new interview without reference to or reliance upon information obtained in the previous interview.

#### **Section 10.10 - Union Orientation**

During a new employee's orientation session, a Union orientation package consistent with the tone and content of orientation materials, prepared by the Union and reviewed by Management, will be provided to the new employee. The union will have reasonable access to all new hires in positions covered by the agreement as part of the orientation of new employees.

#### Section 10.11 - Information to the Union

Twice during each fiscal year on the first of August and the first of February the Union shall be provided with a list of the employees in the bargaining unit to include name, Banner ID number, position control number, job title, department, campus, home address and salary.

Once per year, Management shall furnish to the Union a position control listing, when available, generally by May 1 of each Fiscal year.

## Section 10.12 - Board Package

The Board package placed in the library before each regular Board meeting will be provided to the President of the Union.

#### ARTICLE 11 - INSURANCE AND RELATED BENEFITS

### Section 11.1 - Group Health, Life, Disability, and Dental Plans Package

A package consisting of group health, life, long-term disability, and dental coverage (hereinafter referred to as the "Group Insurance Package") providing coverage identical to the package of group health, life, long-term disability, and dental coverage insurance for faculty and other non-bargaining unit employees of the Community College of Baltimore County shall be made available to employees. The coverage available under the Group Insurance Package shall be that set forth in the group insurance contract between the Community College of Baltimore County and the carrier providing the insurance, and/or the rules and regulations adopted by the provider of the coverage. The Group Insurance Package shall be governed in all aspects in accordance with the contract between the Community College of Baltimore County and the carrier providing such insurance, and/or the rules and regulations adopted by the provider of the coverage.

Effective on January 1, 2021 there will be four insurance coverage changes:

- The co-pay for Hospital Emergency Room visits for accidental injury or sudden and serious illness within 72 hours of onset will be \$100 under both the Cigna PPO and Cigna HMO plans. The co-pay will be waived if the patient is admitted to the hospital.
- The co-pay for a specialist office visit will be \$25 under both the Cigna PPO and Cigna HMO plans.
- Within the CareFirst BCBS Traditional Dental plan, the calendar year maximum per person will be increased from \$750 to \$1,250. Dental implants and orthodontia (for dependent children up to age 19) will be covered.
- Within the CareFirst BCBS Preferred PPO Dental plan, the calendar year maximum per person will be increased from \$1,000 to \$1,500. Dental implants will be covered.

The Community College of Baltimore County shall contribute toward the monthly premium cost of Group Insurance as least as much as it pays to any other group of employees not subject to an individual contract of employment.

Generally, premiums are calculated and paid on a calendar year basis. For calendar years, employees will pay a proportionate share of premiums for their own coverage that equals 24% of PPO premiums in CY2020 and 25% in CY2021 and 15% of HMO premiums in CY2020 and CY2021

Employees who are eligible for benefit coverage before January 1, 2015, will pay the same contribution rate for dependent coverage as for employee coverage for each year during this Agreement. Employees who become eligible for benefit coverage on or after January 1, 2015, will be required to pay a contribution rate of 25% for any dependent coverage selected throughout the term of this Agreement.

In the event that benefit contributions or any part of them are not approved and funded by the Baltimore County Council in any year of the Agreement in a manner that the College determines does not allow it to meet the provisions of this Agreement, the College agrees to negotiate in accordance with the Rules and Regulations Governing Collective Bargaining.

#### **Section 11.2 - Tuition Reimbursement**

All benefit eligible employees who work 50% or more of the normal work week are eligible for reimbursement for undergraduate and graduate study after being employed by the College for at least one (1) full calendar year. Undergraduate study shall be reimbursed at a rate set by the Board of Trustees, but not less than that provided to non-represented employees. The full rate of tuition reimbursement set by the Board of Trustees for all College employees shall be the base applied for reimbursement. The actual payment of reimbursement will be the amount required after deduction of scholarships, financial aid and any other payments to the employee, or on behalf of the employee, toward tuition that is necessary to make the employee whole.

An employee must satisfactorily complete the course to be eligible for reimbursement. Maximum eligibility will be sixty (60) undergraduate credits or sixty (60) graduate credits. The maximum number of credits for which an employee can be reimbursed during any fiscal year is twelve (12). Proof of payment will be required by the college before any reimbursement is made.

#### **Section 11.3 - Dependents Reimbursement**

An employee's dependent who meets the eligibility criteria established by the College may enroll in any credit class at the College and receive tuition reimbursement upon successful completion of the course provided however that the dependent student did not receive a federal Pell grant or other financial aid. If the dependent student receives a federal Pell grant or other financial aid distributed by CCBC, he/she will not qualify for CCBC tuition reimbursement.

#### **Section 11.4 - Tuition Waiver**

Any benefit eligible classified employee who enrolls during non-working hours in a CCBC class, that has at least ten (10) regularly enrolled students, can either have all tuition waived by CCBC or seek award of a federal Pell grant or other financial aid. If the employee receives a Federal Pell grant or other financial aid distributed by CCBC, he/she will not qualify for a CCBC tuition waiver.

With prior supervisory approval, employees who enroll in classes which are only available during normal working hours may adjust their work schedule to attend classes.

#### **Section 11.5 - Job Enhancement**

Supervisors may excuse employees for staff development workshops conducted at the College that will enhance the employee's skills for their current job. Training shall be provided during normal work hours for skills Management determines are required to perform the job as a result of technological changes. Workshops shall be rotated among employees of a work group whom Management determines will benefit from the training.

#### **Section 11.6 - Selection**

All openings for positions in the unit covered by this Agreement shall be advertised on the campuses of the College and/or off campus in accordance with current employment procedures and the Affirmative Action Plan, but not less than 14 days. A vacancy shall not be filled for the period of time specified in those Employment Procedures or the Affirmative Action Plan. Employees are encouraged to apply for promotional opportunities and to bring to the attention of their supervisors and the personnel office any additional training or skills which would enhance their prospects for selection.

Any employee who possesses the qualifications on the position vacancy notice may apply, in writing, for consideration for the position. No position opening shall be filled by the College until all employees who apply within the 'for best consideration date' and who meet the qualifications have had an opportunity to be considered for the vacant position. Unless there exists an overriding affirmative action consideration, current employees will take precedence over outside applicants for any vacancy or new position, provided that the qualifications of the employee are considered equal to or exceed those of any outside applicant and provided that the employee has a satisfactory performance and attendance record in the employee's current position and has been employed in that position for at least three months.

Where more than one internal candidate is determined to be equally well suited for the vacant position, the candidate with the best overall employment record will be selected. Where the performance and attendance records are also considered equal, the employee with the greatest seniority will be selected.

Employees who are found to be not qualified for a specific position shall be notified of the disqualifying factors so that they may take steps to correct same. No transfer of an employee may be considered during his/her probationary period.

#### Section 11.7 - Safety and/or Health Reviews

Management and the Union mutually recognize the need for a work environment in which safe operations can be achieved in all phases of work. Management and two representatives of the Union agree to meet quarterly to review problems that were brought to their attention affecting the safety and/or health of an employee in an attempt to resolve the issue and to develop workshops dealing with various safety and health issues in the workplace.

#### ARTICLE 12 - STRIKES AND LOCKOUTS

#### **Section 12.1 - No Strikes**

Neither the Union, its officers, agents, or representatives, nor any employee, shall in any way, directly or indirectly, authorize, assist, cause, encourage, participate in, ratify, or condone any strike.

### **Section 12.2 - Enforcement of No Strike Pledge**

In the event of a strike in violation of Section 12.1 of this Article, Management may immediately pursue, in any court of competent jurisdiction, whatever remedies are available to it. Any employee engaging in any activity in violation of Section 12.1 of this Article shall be subject to discharge.

#### Section 12.3 - No Lockout

Management shall not lock out employees.

### **ARTICLE 13 - NON-DISCRIMINATION**

In the administration of this Agreement, neither Management nor the Union shall discriminate against any employee because of that employee's race, color, religion, sex, national origin, age, sexual orientation, marital status, union membership, status as an individual with a disability, or other protected status in accordance with applicable law.

#### **ARTICLE 14 - SCOPE OF AGREEMENT**

#### **Section 14.1 - Duration and Effective Dates**

This agreement shall become effective as of July 1, 2021 and shall continue in full force and effect until June 30, 2027. Thereafter, it shall automatically renew itself and continue in full force and effect from year to year unless written notice of election to terminate or modify any provision of this Agreement is given by either party to the other not later than February 1, 2027.

If written notice is given by either part to the other not later than February 1, 2024, the parties may negotiate only wages (section 6.3) and benefits (section 11.1) for the period starting July 1, 2024.

### Section 14.2 - Severability

If any term or provision of this Agreement is at any time during the life of this Agreement in conflict with any law, such term or provision of this Agreement shall continue in effect only to the extent permitted by such law. If any term or provision of this Agreement is or becomes unenforceable, such invalidity or unenforceability shall not affect or impair any other term or provision of this Agreement.

#### Section 14.3 - Scope of Agreement

Management and the Union acknowledge and agree that during the negotiations which resulted in the Agreement, each had the unlimited right and opportunity to make demands and proposals with respect to any subject or matter as to which there is an obligation to bargain, and that all understandings and agreements arrived at between Management and the Union after the exercise of that right and opportunity are set forth is this Agreement. This Agreement, thus, contains the understanding, undertaking, and agreement of the parties hereto and finally determines and settles all matters of collective bargaining for and during its term. Changes to this Agreement, whether by addition, waivers, deletions, amendments or modification, must be mutually agreed upon in writing and signed by both parties.

The par	The parties sign this Memorandum of Agreement this 16 <sup>th</sup> day of June, 2021.								
Comn	nunications Workers of America	The C	Community College of Baltimore County						
Ву:	Nick Riddle	Ву:	Gene J. Leitner						
By:	President	By:	Chair, Board of Trustees  Sandra Kurtinitis, Ph.D.						
	Devon McLaughlin Vice President		President						

PCN	JOB TITLE	INCUMBENT AS OF 06/01/2021					
000413	Library Tech III, Library Tech	Adams, Daniel					
000302	Admin Support Asst II	Adjabeng, Khadijah					
001087	Tech, Enrollment Ser	Aladetohun, Jessica					
000287	Analyst II, Tech Support	Amesbury, Ronald					
001080	Admin Support Asst II	Anderson, Rachel					
000314	Specialist, Fiscal Support	Antos, Jenna					
000694	Specialist III, Enrollment Ser	Arroyo, Iris					
001066	Lead Lab Tech	Artes, Lois					
050033	Admin Support Asst II	Ashlock, Joyce					
000993	Specialist II, Financial Aid	Baird, Monta					
001115	Admin Support Asst II	Baker, Barbara					
001033	Specialist I, Enrollment Ser	Baker, Brooke					
001104	Admin Support Asst III	Baker, Jenny					
000429	Lab Tech IV	Baker, Van					
001322	Admin Support Asst III	Balson Dreyer, Knikky					
000689	Athletic Operations Asst	Barnett, Richard					
000336	Admin Support Asst II	Batton, Tami					
000321	Admin Support Asst II	Bellamy, Denise					
000595	Admin Support Asst II	Bennett, Barbara					
001313	Admin Support Asst III	Bennett, Danielle					
000668	Analyst I, Accounting	Bennett, Gail					
000375	Admin Support Asst II	Black, Annjeannette					
001042	Analyst II, Tech Support	Blackburn, Alexander					
001106	Specialist II, Theatre	Boeren, Lisa					
000540	Admin Support Asst II	Booth, Lynnea					
000313	Admin Support Asst II	Booth, Theresa					
000286	Admin Support Asst II	Bowman, Nikki					
000996	Admin Support Asst II	Brandjes, Kelli					
000309	Lab Tech III	Brewer, Eric					
000440	Specialist II, Operations	Brogan, Ana Maria					
001261	Specialist II, St Accts	Brown, Dorothy					
001415	Lab Tech II	Buchanan, Anna					
000683	Admin Support Asst III	Bullard, Jacqueline					
000439	Analyst III, Tech Support	Bullard, Warren					
001235	Analyst II, Tech Support	Bullock, Peter					

000343	Admin Support Aget II	Dunton Anita
	Admin Support Asst II	Burton, Anita
000635	Admin Support Asst II	Cabana, Jennifer
000356	Admin Support Asst II	Capps, Andromeda
000299	Specialist II, Enrollment Ser	Caroline, Brenda
000709	Specialist, Testing Ctr	Carter, Janisa
000994	Specialist, Accts Payable	Chase, Calvin
001062	Library Tech II, Tech Ser	Cheicante, Mary Louise
000422	Library Tech II, Public Ser	Christmas, Sheila
050001	Admin Support Asst II	Christopher, Kathy
001001	Admin Support Asst III	Clark, Bernice
000442	Analyst II, Tech Support	Clemons, Thomas
000437	Specialist II, Call Ctr	Coles, Stacey
001419	Admin Support Asst II	Coley, Valerie
001100	Admin Support Asst II	Cool, Shawn
000703	Lab Tech III	Cooper, Curtiss
000411	Library Tech II, Public Ser	Cooper, Kimberly
000691	Admin Support Asst II	Courter, Zolita
001426	Specialist I, Enrollment Ser	Craddock, Jessica
001416	Specialist III, Enrollment Ser	Crisp, Matthew
001443	Specialist III, Financial Aid	Cymek, Jacqueline
000303	Admin Support Asst II	Darchicourt, Diane
000417	Admin Support Asst II	Davis-Baxter, Tiffany
001068	Admin Support Asst II	DeLong, Norma
000759	Athletic Operations Asst	Dibble, Katelyn
001007	Specialist II, Enrollment Ser	DiGiacomo, Valerie
001361	Specialist I, Payroll	Doll, Carolyn
000708	Lead Library Tech, Public Ser	Donati, Joan
001016	Specialist I, St Accts	DuCoty, Tracy
001102	Specialist I, Financial Aid	Duvall, Amber
001348	Specialist II, Enrollment Ser	Edwards, Collin
001045	Admin Support Asst III	Edwards, Laura
000657	Admin Support Asst II	Elliott, Sharon
001058	Admin Support Asst II	Everhart, Shirley
001027	Specialist II, Scheduling	Falbo, Christine
000304	Analyst I, Tech Support	Feldman, Nicholas
001093	Admin Support Asst II	Fields, Evelyn
001118	Lab Tech III	Foerster, Christian
	l.	I.

000101	A 1 (III III 1 C	D 41
000686	Analyst III, Tech Support	Forest, Alan
000763	Admin Support Asst II	Fowler, Donna
000699	Specialist III, Enrollment Ser	Freemon, Samona
001477	Admin Support Asst II	Freggens, Joan
001057	Admin Support Asst II	Garrett, Juanita
001316	Specialist, Tech Config	Geer, Angela
001059	Specialist III, Eval/Trans Ser	George, Wikita
001060	Athletic Operations Asst	Geppi, Rocco
000714	Admin Support Asst II	Gibson, Jacqueline
000728	Lab Tech III	Gould, Michael
000400	Admin Support Asst III	Gray, Erin
000676	Specialist II, Operations	Gray, Nobi
001265	Specialist II, Enrollment Ser	Green, Courtney
001094	Admin Support Asst II	Green, Kristin
001264	Specialist I, Accts Rec	Green, Mary
000423	Specialist I, St Accts	Greene, Tiffany
000380	Admin Support Asst II	Grelak, Jennifer
000632	Specialist III, Enrollment Ser	Grove, Alice
000347	Analyst II, Data Support	Grove, Robin
000421	Admin Support Asst III	Gunn, Brian
001441	Specialist I, St Accts	Gururani, Jaya
000359	Admin Support Asst II	Hackey, Shelrae
000696	Admin Support Asst II	Halcott, Joy
001018	Admin Support Asst I	Hance, Alexis
001086	Library Tech II, Public Ser	Hand, Leah
000438	Specialist, Instr Tech	Hardy, Benjamin
000986	Specialist I, Enrollment Ser	Harris, Jamia
000382	Specialist II, Enrollment Ser	Harris, Kevin
001206	Lab Tech I	Harris, Mark
000366	Specialist I, Payroll	Hartke, Pamela
001108	Admin Support Asst II	Hawkins, Cynthia
001202	Technical Trainer	Haynes, Tobylarue
000987	Admin Support Asst II	Heil Johnson, Denise
000441	Designer, Creative Ser	Heinle, Douglas
000713	Specialist, Testing Ctr	Herzberg, Alex
000301	Specialist I, Accts Rec	Hobbs, Shirley
000643	Lab Tech III	Hoffmann, Christiana

001255	Specialist I, Accts Rec	Hoover, Kimberley
000381	Admin Support Asst III	Horner, Terry
000711	Specialist III, Financial Aid	Horney, Danielle
001013	Admin Support Asst II	Howard, Kauscha
000341	Admin Support Asst II	Howe, Patricia
000985	Admin Support Asst II	Jackson, Karen
000428	Admin Support Asst III	Jackson, Kiana
000333	Specialist II, Operations	Jamil, Saira
000373	Lab Tech I	Jamil, Taiba
001112	Admin Support Asst III	Johns, Susan
000513	Admin Support Asst II	Johnson, Deborah
001466	Admin Support Asst III	Johnson, Wanda
000378	Specialist III, Enrollment Ser	Jones, Karen
050011	Admin Support Asst II	Jones, Theresa
001126	Admin Support Asst II	Jordan, Tia
050034	Admin Support Asst II	Justice, Irene
000298	Admin Support Asst III	Kantorski, Cheryl
001090	Specialist, Testing Ctr	Keim, Melissa
001110	Analyst I, Tech Support	Kelley, Keith
000720	Specialist, Purchasing	Kelly, Courtney
001217	Specialist II, Operations	Kenney, Joyce
000310	Instr Aide II	Kim, Jennifer
001257	Analyst II, Tech Support	King, Alfred
000340	Admin Support Asst II	Kirby, Chiara
050063	Admin Support Asst II	Ko, Caroline
001089	Analyst III, Tech Support	Koubek, Diane
001039	Specialist II, Enrollment Ser	Kreller, Sandra
000290	Admin Support Asst II	Kummell, Judith
000332	Tech I, Telephone Systems	LaFon, Steven
001269	Admin Support Asst II	Lambie, Donna
001212	Specialist III, Eval/Trans Ser	Landon, Amanda
000727	Lab Tech IV	Lane, Mark
001046	Lead Lab Tech	Latorre, Alberta
001134	Admin Support Asst II	Lawrence, Johanna
001022	Specialist II, Scheduling	Leach, Donna
000712	Specialist II, Duplicating	Lewandowski, Albert
001216	Analyst I, Tech Support	Locco, Aldo

001085         Admin Support Asst II         Loeblein, Claire           000707         Specialist II, Scheduling         Lowery, Tiffany           000406         Specialist II, Call Ctr         Magras, Theresa           000724         Library Tech II, Tech Ser         Maguire, Joseph           001119         Specialist I, Advisement         Marks, Mary Lou           000679         Admin Support Asst II         McGinley, Mylinda           000700         Admin Support Asst II         McKenna, Shirley           001474         Admin Support Asst II         McKinley, Josephine           000350         Admin Support Asst II         McLaughlin, Devon           000351         Library Tech III, Public Ser         McLemore, Arnold           000352         Specialist II, Enrollment Ser         McLemore, Arnold           000335         Library Tech III, Public Ser         Mercer, Tiffany           000632         Specialist, Simulation Tech         Metheny, Bonita           000093         Admin Support Asst III         Metheny, Bonita           000029         Specialist II, Enrollment Ser         Middleditch, Georgia           001111         Admin Support Asst III         Miller, Cheryl           001228         Specialist I, Enrollment Ser         Miller, Cheryl		I	
000707Specialist II, SchedulingLowery, Tiffany000406Specialist I, Enrollment SerLuers, Jennifer000331Specialist II, Call CtrMagras, Theresa000724Library Tech II, Tech SerMaguire, Joseph001119Specialist I, AdvisementMarks, Mary Lou000679Admin Support Asst IIMcGinley, Mylinda000700Admin Support Asst IIMcKenna, Shirley001474Admin Support Asst IIMcKinley, Josephine000350Admin Support Asst IIMcLaughlin, Devon000351Library Tech III, Public SerMcLaughlin, Maureen000362Specialist II, Enrollment SerMcLemore, Arnold000363Library Tech II, Public SerMercer, Tiffany000892Admin Support Asst IIIMetheny, Bonita000029Specialist, Simulation TechMettee, Coleman000723Admin Support Asst IIMichael, Kerry001347Specialist II, Enrollment SerMiddleditch, Georgia001111Admin Support Asst IIIMiller, Clare000282Specialist I, Enrollment SerMiller, Clare000282Specialist I, Enrollment SerMiller, Jennifer001082Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Barbara001030Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Tammie000432Specialist II, Financial AidMorgan, Jennifer001298Admin Support Asst IMoore, Tammie000293Specialist II, Enrollment SerMorison, Colin001294Admin Support Asst IINelson, Matthew <th>001085</th> <th>Admin Support Asst II</th> <th>Loeblein, Claire</th>	001085	Admin Support Asst II	Loeblein, Claire
000406         Specialist I, Enrollment Ser         Luers, Jennifer           000331         Specialist II, Call Ctr         Magras, Theresa           000724         Library Tech II, Tech Ser         Maguire, Joseph           001119         Specialist I, Advisement         Marks, Mary Lou           000679         Admin Support Asst II         McSchulat, Amy           000700         Admin Support Asst II         McGinley, Mylinda           000326         Specialist II, Accts Rec         McKenna, Shirley           001474         Admin Support Asst II         McKinley, Josephine           000350         Admin Support Asst II         McLaughlin, Devon           000351         Library Tech III, Public Ser         McLemore, Arnold           000362         Specialist II, Enrollment Ser         McLemore, Arnold           000633         Library Tech II, Public Ser         Mercer, Tiffany           000892         Admin Support Asst III         Metheny, Bonita           000723         Admin Support Asst II         Michael, Kerry           001347         Specialist II, Enrollment Ser         Middleditch, Georgia           001111         Admin Support Asst II         Miller, Clare           000282         Specialist I, Financial Aid         More, Barbara           001	000284		
000331Specialist II, Call CtrMagras, Theresa000724Library Tech II, Tech SerMaguire, Joseph001119Specialist I, AdvisementMarks, Mary Lou000679Admin Support Asst IIMatschulat, Amy000700Admin Support Asst IIMcGinley, Mylinda000326Specialist II, Accts RecMcKenna, Shirley001474Admin Support Asst IIMcLaughlin, Devon000350Admin Support Asst IIMcLaughlin, Maureen000362Specialist II, Enrollment SerMcLemore, Arnold000633Library Tech II, Public SerMercer, Tiffany000892Admin Support Asst IIIMetheny, Bonita000029Specialist, Simulation TechMettee, Coleman000723Admin Support Asst IIIMichael, Kerry001347Specialist II, Enrollment SerMidleditch, Georgia001111Admin Support Asst IIIMiller, Clare000282Specialist I, Finalment SerMiller, Clare000282Specialist I, Enrollment SerMiller, Jennifer001082Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Barbara001030Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Barbara001030Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Sarah000678Specialist II, Financial AidMorgan, Jennifer00129Specialist III, Enrollment SerMorison, Colin001293Specialist III, Enrollment SerMory, Jacqueline000293Specialist III, Financial AidMurray, Francis001247Specialist I, Tech ConfigMushtaq, Ahsan<	000707		
000724Library Tech II, Tech SerMaguire, Joseph001119Specialist I, AdvisementMarks, Mary Lou000679Admin Support Asst IIMatschulat, Amy000700Admin Support Asst IIMcGinley, Mylinda000326Specialist II, Accts RecMcKenna, Shirley001474Admin Support Asst IIMcKinley, Josephine000350Admin Support Asst IIMcLaughlin, Devon000351Library Tech III, Public SerMcLaughlin, Maureen000362Specialist II, Enrollment SerMcLemore, Arnold000633Library Tech II, Public SerMercer, Tiffany000892Admin Support Asst IIIMetheny, Bonita000029Specialist, Simulation TechMettee, Coleman000723Admin Support Asst IIMichael, Kerry001347Specialist II, Enrollment SerMiddleditch, Georgia001111Admin Support Asst IIIMiller, Cheryl000722Library Tech II, Public SerMiller, Clare000282Specialist I, Enrollment SerMiller, Jennifer001082Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Barbara001030Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Tammie000432Specialist II, Call CtrMoore, Tammie000432Specialist III, Enrollment SerMorrison, Colin001298Admin Support Asst IMoye, Jacqueline000293Specialist III, Financial AidMurray, Francis001247Specialist, Tech ConfigMushtaq, Ahsan001384Tech, Telephone SystemsNash, Lloyd <th>000406</th> <th>-</th> <th>Luers, Jennifer</th>	000406	-	Luers, Jennifer
001119Specialist I, AdvisementMarks, Mary Lou000679Admin Support Asst IIMatschulat, Amy000700Admin Support Asst IIMcGinley, Mylinda000326Specialist II, Accts RecMcKenna, Shirley001474Admin Support Asst IIMcLaughlin, Devon000350Admin Support Asst IIMcLaughlin, Maureen000362Specialist II, Enrollment SerMcLemore, Arnold000633Library Tech II, Public SerMercer, Tiffany000892Admin Support Asst IIIMetheny, Bonita000029Specialist, Simulation TechMettee, Coleman000723Admin Support Asst IIMichael, Kerry001347Specialist II, Enrollment SerMiddleditch, Georgia001111Admin Support Asst IIIMiller, Cheryl000722Library Tech II, Public SerMiller, Clare000282Specialist I, Enrollment SerMiller, Jennifer001082Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Barbara001030Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Sarah000678Specialist II, Call CtrMoore, Tammie000432Specialist II, Enrollment SerMorrison, Colin001298Admin Support Asst IMoye, Jacqueline001299Specialist III, Financial AidMurray, Francis001291Specialist, Tech ConfigMushtaq, Ahsan001384Tech, Telephone SystemsNash, Lloyd000325Lab Tech IIINelson, Matthew000372Admin Support Asst IIO'Connell, Norma001092L	000331	Specialist II, Call Ctr	Magras, Theresa
000679Admin Support Asst IIMatschulat, Amy000700Admin Support Asst IIMcGinley, Mylinda000326Specialist II, Accts RecMcKenna, Shirley001474Admin Support Asst IIMcKinley, Josephine000350Admin Support Asst IIMcLaughlin, Devon000335Library Tech III, Public SerMcLaughlin, Maureen000362Specialist II, Enrollment SerMcLemore, Arnold000633Library Tech II, Public SerMercer, Tiffany000892Admin Support Asst IIIMetheny, Bonita000029Specialist, Simulation TechMettee, Coleman000723Admin Support Asst IIMichael, Kerry001347Specialist II, Enrollment SerMidledditch, Georgia001111Admin Support Asst IIIMiller, Cheryl000722Library Tech II, Public SerMiller, Clare000282Specialist I, Enrollment SerMiller, Jennifer001082Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Barbara001030Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Sarah000678Specialist II, Call CtrMoore, Tammie000432Specialist II, Financial AidMorgan, Jennifer001298Admin Support Asst IMoye, Jacqueline000293Specialist III, Financial AidMurray, Francis001247Specialist, Tech ConfigMushtaq, Ahsan001384Tech, Telephone SystemsNash, Lloyd000325Lab Tech IIINelson, Matthew000372Admin Support Asst IIO'Connell, Norma001092 </th <th>000724</th> <th>Library Tech II, Tech Ser</th> <th>Maguire, Joseph</th>	000724	Library Tech II, Tech Ser	Maguire, Joseph
000700Admin Support Asst IIMcGinley, Mylinda000326Specialist II, Accts RecMcKenna, Shirley001474Admin Support Asst IIMcKinley, Josephine000350Admin Support Asst IIMcLaughlin, Devon000335Library Tech III, Public SerMcLemore, Arnold000632Specialist II, Enrollment SerMcLemore, Arnold000633Library Tech II, Public SerMercer, Tiffany000892Admin Support Asst IIIMetheny, Bonita000029Specialist, Simulation TechMettee, Coleman000723Admin Support Asst IIMichael, Kerry001347Specialist II, Enrollment SerMidleditch, Georgia001111Admin Support Asst IIIMiller, Cheryl000722Library Tech II, Public SerMiller, Jennifer000282Specialist I, Enrollment SerMiller, Jennifer001082Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Barbara001030Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Sarah000678Specialist II, Call CtrMoore, Tammie000432Specialist II, Enrollment SerMorrison, Colin001219Specialist III, Enrollment SerMorrison, Colin001298Admin Support Asst IMoye, Jacqueline000293Specialist, Tech ConfigMushtaq, Ahsan001384Tech, Telephone SystemsNash, Lloyd000325Lab Tech IIINelson, Matthew000372Admin Support Asst IIO'Connell, Norma001092Lab Tech IIIOwens, George078021Admi	001119	_	Marks, Mary Lou
000326Specialist II, Accts RecMcKenna, Shirley001474Admin Support Asst IIMcKinley, Josephine000350Admin Support Asst IIMcLaughlin, Devon000335Library Tech III, Public SerMcLaughlin, Maureen000362Specialist II, Enrollment SerMcLemore, Arnold000633Library Tech II, Public SerMercer, Tiffany000892Admin Support Asst IIIMetheny, Bonita000029Specialist, Simulation TechMettee, Coleman000723Admin Support Asst IIMichael, Kerry001347Specialist II, Enrollment SerMidleditch, Georgia001111Admin Support Asst IIIMiller, Cheryl000722Library Tech II, Public SerMiller, Clare000282Specialist I, Enrollment SerMiller, Jennifer001082Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Barbara001030Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Sarah000678Specialist II, Call CtrMoore, Tammie000432Specialist II, Financial AidMorgan, Jennifer001219Specialist III, Enrollment SerMorrison, Colin001298Admin Support Asst IMoye, Jacqueline000293Specialist, Tech ConfigMushtaq, Ahsan001384Tech, Telephone SystemsNash, Lloyd000325Lab Tech IIINelson, Matthew000372Admin Support Asst IIIO'Connell, Norma001092Lab Tech IIIOwens, George078021Admin Support Asst IIParkey-Harris, Joy000414Sp	000679	Admin Support Asst II	Matschulat, Amy
001474Admin Support Asst IIMcKinley, Josephine000350Admin Support Asst IIMcLaughlin, Devon000335Library Tech III, Public SerMcLaughlin, Maureen000362Specialist II, Enrollment SerMcLemore, Arnold000633Library Tech II, Public SerMercer, Tiffany000892Admin Support Asst IIIMetheny, Bonita000029Specialist, Simulation TechMettee, Coleman000723Admin Support Asst IIMichael, Kerry001347Specialist II, Enrollment SerMidler, Cheryl000722Library Tech II, Public SerMiller, Clare000282Specialist I, Enrollment SerMiller, Jennifer001082Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Barbara001030Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Sarah000678Specialist II, Call CtrMoore, Tammie000432Specialist II, Financial AidMorgan, Jennifer001219Specialist III, Enrollment SerMorrison, Colin001298Admin Support Asst IMoye, Jacqueline000293Specialist III, Financial AidMurray, Francis001247Specialist, Tech ConfigMushtaq, Ahsan001384Tech, Telephone SystemsNash, Lloyd000325Lab Tech IIINelson, Matthew000372Admin Support Asst IIO'Connell, Norma001092Lab Tech IIIOwens, George078021Admin Support Asst IIParkey-Harris, Joy000414Specialist I, St AcctsParks, Keesha	000700	Admin Support Asst II	McGinley, Mylinda
000350Admin Support Asst IIMcLaughlin, Devon000335Library Tech III, Public SerMcLaughlin, Maureen000362Specialist II, Enrollment SerMcLemore, Arnold000633Library Tech II, Public SerMercer, Tiffany000892Admin Support Asst IIIMetheny, Bonita000029Specialist, Simulation TechMettee, Coleman000723Admin Support Asst IIMichael, Kerry001347Specialist II, Enrollment SerMiddleditch, Georgia001111Admin Support Asst IIIMiller, Clare000282Specialist I, Enrollment SerMiller, Jennifer001082Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Barbara001030Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Sarah000678Specialist II, Call CtrMoore, Tammie000432Specialist II, Financial AidMorgan, Jennifer001219Specialist III, Enrollment SerMorrison, Colin001298Admin Support Asst IMoye, Jacqueline000293Specialist III, Financial AidMurray, Francis001247Specialist, Tech ConfigMushtaq, Ahsan001384Tech, Telephone SystemsNash, Lloyd000325Lab Tech IIINelson, Matthew000372Admin Support Asst IIO'Connell, Norma001092Lab Tech IIIOwens, George078021Admin Support Asst IIParkey-Harris, Joy000414Specialist I, St AcctsParks, Keesha	000326	Specialist II, Accts Rec	McKenna, Shirley
000335Library Tech III, Public SerMcLaughlin, Maureen000362Specialist II, Enrollment SerMcLemore, Arnold000633Library Tech II, Public SerMercer, Tiffany000892Admin Support Asst IIIMetheny, Bonita000029Specialist, Simulation TechMettee, Coleman000723Admin Support Asst IIMichael, Kerry001347Specialist II, Enrollment SerMiddleditch, Georgia001111Admin Support Asst IIIMiller, Cheryl000722Library Tech II, Public SerMiller, Clare000282Specialist I, Enrollment SerMiller, Jennifer001082Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Barbara001030Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Sarah000678Specialist II, Call CtrMoore, Tammie000432Specialist II, Financial AidMorgan, Jennifer001219Specialist III, Enrollment SerMorrison, Colin001298Admin Support Asst IMoye, Jacqueline000293Specialist III, Financial AidMurray, Francis001247Specialist, Tech ConfigMushtaq, Ahsan001384Tech, Telephone SystemsNash, Lloyd000325Lab Tech IIINelson, Matthew000372Admin Support Asst IIIO'Connell, Norma001092Lab Tech IIIOwens, George078021Admin Support Asst IIParkey-Harris, Joy000414Specialist I, St AcctsParks, Keesha	001474	Admin Support Asst II	McKinley, Josephine
000362Specialist II, Enrollment SerMcLemore, Arnold000633Library Tech II, Public SerMercer, Tiffany000892Admin Support Asst IIIMetheny, Bonita000029Specialist, Simulation TechMettee, Coleman000723Admin Support Asst IIMichael, Kerry001347Specialist II, Enrollment SerMiddleditch, Georgia001111Admin Support Asst IIIMiller, Cheryl000722Library Tech II, Public SerMiller, Clare000282Specialist I, Enrollment SerMiller, Jennifer001082Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Barbara001030Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Tammie000432Specialist II, Call CtrMoore, Tammie000432Specialist II, Financial AidMorgan, Jennifer001219Specialist III, Enrollment SerMorrison, Colin001298Admin Support Asst IMoye, Jacqueline000293Specialist III, Financial AidMurray, Francis001247Specialist, Tech ConfigMushtaq, Ahsan001384Tech, Telephone SystemsNash, Lloyd000325Lab Tech IIINelson, Matthew000372Admin Support Asst IIIO'Connell, Norma001092Lab Tech IIIOwens, George078021Admin Support Asst IIParkey-Harris, Joy000414Specialist I, St AcctsParks, Keesha	000350	Admin Support Asst II	McLaughlin, Devon
000633Library Tech II, Public SerMercer, Tiffany000892Admin Support Asst IIIMetheny, Bonita000029Specialist, Simulation TechMettee, Coleman000723Admin Support Asst IIMichael, Kerry001347Specialist II, Enrollment SerMiddleditch, Georgia001111Admin Support Asst IIIMiller, Cheryl000722Library Tech II, Public SerMiller, Clare000282Specialist I, Enrollment SerMiller, Jennifer001082Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Barbara001030Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Tammie000478Specialist II, Call CtrMoore, Tammie000432Specialist III, Enrollment SerMorrison, Colin001219Specialist III, Enrollment SerMorrison, Colin001298Admin Support Asst IMoye, Jacqueline000293Specialist III, Financial AidMurray, Francis001247Specialist, Tech ConfigMushtaq, Ahsan001384Tech, Telephone SystemsNash, Lloyd000325Lab Tech IIINelson, Matthew000372Admin Support Asst IIIO'Connell, Norma001092Lab Tech IIIOwens, George078021Admin Support Asst IIParkey-Harris, Joy000414Specialist I, St AcctsParks, Keesha	000335	Library Tech III, Public Ser	McLaughlin, Maureen
000892Admin Support Asst IIIMetheny, Bonita000029Specialist, Simulation TechMettee, Coleman000723Admin Support Asst IIMichael, Kerry001347Specialist II, Enrollment SerMiddleditch, Georgia001111Admin Support Asst IIIMiller, Cheryl000722Library Tech II, Public SerMiller, Clare000282Specialist I, Enrollment SerMiller, Jennifer001082Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Barbara001030Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Tammie000478Specialist II, Call CtrMoore, Tammie000432Specialist III, Enrollment SerMorrison, Colin001219Specialist III, Enrollment SerMorrison, Colin001298Admin Support Asst IMoye, Jacqueline000293Specialist III, Financial AidMurray, Francis001247Specialist, Tech ConfigMushtaq, Ahsan001384Tech, Telephone SystemsNash, Lloyd000325Lab Tech IIINelson, Matthew000372Admin Support Asst IIIO'Connell, Norma001092Lab Tech IIIOwens, George078021Admin Support Asst IIParkey-Harris, Joy000414Specialist I, St AcctsParks, Keesha	000362	Specialist II, Enrollment Ser	McLemore, Arnold
000029Specialist, Simulation TechMettee, Coleman000723Admin Support Asst IIMichael, Kerry001347Specialist II, Enrollment SerMiddleditch, Georgia001111Admin Support Asst IIIMiller, Cheryl000722Library Tech II, Public SerMiller, Clare000282Specialist I, Enrollment SerMiller, Jennifer001082Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Barbara001030Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Sarah000678Specialist II, Call CtrMoore, Tammie001219Specialist III, Enrollment SerMorrison, Colin001298Admin Support Asst IMoye, Jacqueline000293Specialist III, Financial AidMurray, Francis001247Specialist, Tech ConfigMushtaq, Ahsan001384Tech, Telephone SystemsNash, Lloyd000325Lab Tech IIINelson, Matthew000372Admin Support Asst IIIO'Connell, Norma001092Lab Tech IIIOwens, George078021Admin Support Asst IIParkey-Harris, Joy000414Specialist I, St AcctsParks, Keesha	000633	Library Tech II, Public Ser	Mercer, Tiffany
000723Admin Support Asst IIMichael, Kerry001347Specialist II, Enrollment SerMiddleditch, Georgia001111Admin Support Asst IIIMiller, Cheryl000722Library Tech II, Public SerMiller, Clare000282Specialist I, Enrollment SerMiller, Jennifer001082Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Barbara001030Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Sarah000678Specialist II, Call CtrMoore, Tammie000432Specialist II, Financial AidMorgan, Jennifer001219Specialist III, Enrollment SerMorrison, Colin001298Admin Support Asst IMoye, Jacqueline000293Specialist III, Financial AidMurray, Francis001247Specialist, Tech ConfigMushtaq, Ahsan001384Tech, Telephone SystemsNash, Lloyd000325Lab Tech IIINelson, Matthew000372Admin Support Asst IIIO'Connell, Norma001092Lab Tech IIIOwens, George078021Admin Support Asst IIParkey-Harris, Joy000414Specialist I, St AcctsParks, Keesha	000892	Admin Support Asst III	Metheny, Bonita
001347Specialist II, Enrollment SerMiddleditch, Georgia001111Admin Support Asst IIIMiller, Cheryl000722Library Tech II, Public SerMiller, Clare000282Specialist I, Enrollment SerMiller, Jennifer001082Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Barbara001030Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Sarah000678Specialist II, Call CtrMoore, Tammie000432Specialist I, Financial AidMorgan, Jennifer001219Specialist III, Enrollment SerMorrison, Colin001298Admin Support Asst IMoye, Jacqueline000293Specialist III, Financial AidMurray, Francis001247Specialist, Tech ConfigMushtaq, Ahsan001384Tech, Telephone SystemsNash, Lloyd000325Lab Tech IIINelson, Matthew000372Admin Support Asst IIIO'Connell, Norma001092Lab Tech IIIOwens, George078021Admin Support Asst IIParkey-Harris, Joy000414Specialist I, St AcctsParks, Keesha	000029	Specialist, Simulation Tech	Mettee, Coleman
001111Admin Support Asst IIIMiller, Cheryl000722Library Tech II, Public SerMiller, Clare000282Specialist I, Enrollment SerMiller, Jennifer001082Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Barbara001030Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Sarah000678Specialist II, Call CtrMoore, Tammie000432Specialist II, Enrollment SerMorrison, Colin001219Specialist III, Enrollment SerMorrison, Colin001298Admin Support Asst IMoye, Jacqueline000293Specialist III, Financial AidMurray, Francis001247Specialist, Tech ConfigMushtaq, Ahsan001384Tech, Telephone SystemsNash, Lloyd000325Lab Tech IIINelson, Matthew000372Admin Support Asst IIIO'Connell, Norma001092Lab Tech IIIOwens, George078021Admin Support Asst IIParkey-Harris, Joy000414Specialist I, St AcctsParks, Keesha	000723	Admin Support Asst II	Michael, Kerry
000722Library Tech II, Public SerMiller, Clare000282Specialist I, Enrollment SerMiller, Jennifer001082Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Barbara001030Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Sarah000678Specialist II, Call CtrMoore, Tammie000432Specialist I, Financial AidMorgan, Jennifer001219Specialist III, Enrollment SerMorrison, Colin001298Admin Support Asst IMoye, Jacqueline000293Specialist III, Financial AidMurray, Francis001247Specialist, Tech ConfigMushtaq, Ahsan001384Tech, Telephone SystemsNash, Lloyd000325Lab Tech IIINelson, Matthew000372Admin Support Asst IIIO'Connell, Norma001092Lab Tech IIIOwens, George078021Admin Support Asst IIParkey-Harris, Joy000414Specialist I, St AcctsParks, Keesha	001347	Specialist II, Enrollment Ser	Middleditch, Georgia
000282Specialist I, Enrollment SerMiller, Jennifer001082Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Barbara001030Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Sarah000678Specialist II, Call CtrMoore, Tammie000432Specialist I, Financial AidMorgan, Jennifer001219Specialist III, Enrollment SerMorrison, Colin001298Admin Support Asst IMoye, Jacqueline000293Specialist III, Financial AidMurray, Francis001247Specialist, Tech ConfigMushtaq, Ahsan001384Tech, Telephone SystemsNash, Lloyd000325Lab Tech IIINelson, Matthew000372Admin Support Asst IIIO'Connell, Norma001092Lab Tech IIIOwens, George078021Admin Support Asst IIParkey-Harris, Joy000414Specialist I, St AcctsParks, Keesha	001111	Admin Support Asst III	Miller, Cheryl
001082Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Barbara001030Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Sarah000678Specialist II, Call CtrMoore, Tammie000432Specialist I, Financial AidMorgan, Jennifer001219Specialist III, Enrollment SerMorrison, Colin001298Admin Support Asst IMoye, Jacqueline000293Specialist III, Financial AidMurray, Francis001247Specialist, Tech ConfigMushtaq, Ahsan001384Tech, Telephone SystemsNash, Lloyd000325Lab Tech IIINelson, Matthew000372Admin Support Asst IIIO'Connell, Norma001092Lab Tech IIIOwens, George078021Admin Support Asst IIParkey-Harris, Joy000414Specialist I, St AcctsParks, Keesha	000722	Library Tech II, Public Ser	Miller, Clare
001030Admin Support Asst IIMoore, Sarah000678Specialist II, Call CtrMoore, Tammie000432Specialist I, Financial AidMorgan, Jennifer001219Specialist III, Enrollment SerMorrison, Colin001298Admin Support Asst IMoye, Jacqueline000293Specialist III, Financial AidMurray, Francis001247Specialist, Tech ConfigMushtaq, Ahsan001384Tech, Telephone SystemsNash, Lloyd000325Lab Tech IIINelson, Matthew000372Admin Support Asst IIIO'Connell, Norma001092Lab Tech IIIOwens, George078021Admin Support Asst IIParkey-Harris, Joy000414Specialist I, St AcctsParks, Keesha	000282	Specialist I, Enrollment Ser	Miller, Jennifer
000678Specialist II, Call CtrMoore, Tammie000432Specialist I, Financial AidMorgan, Jennifer001219Specialist III, Enrollment SerMorrison, Colin001298Admin Support Asst IMoye, Jacqueline000293Specialist III, Financial AidMurray, Francis001247Specialist, Tech ConfigMushtaq, Ahsan001384Tech, Telephone SystemsNash, Lloyd000325Lab Tech IIINelson, Matthew000372Admin Support Asst IIIO'Connell, Norma001092Lab Tech IIIOwens, George078021Admin Support Asst IIParkey-Harris, Joy000414Specialist I, St AcctsParks, Keesha	001082	Admin Support Asst II	Moore, Barbara
000432Specialist I, Financial AidMorgan, Jennifer001219Specialist III, Enrollment SerMorrison, Colin001298Admin Support Asst IMoye, Jacqueline000293Specialist III, Financial AidMurray, Francis001247Specialist, Tech ConfigMushtaq, Ahsan001384Tech, Telephone SystemsNash, Lloyd000325Lab Tech IIINelson, Matthew000372Admin Support Asst IIIO'Connell, Norma001092Lab Tech IIIOwens, George078021Admin Support Asst IIParkey-Harris, Joy000414Specialist I, St AcctsParks, Keesha	001030	Admin Support Asst II	Moore, Sarah
001219Specialist III, Enrollment SerMorrison, Colin001298Admin Support Asst IMoye, Jacqueline000293Specialist III, Financial AidMurray, Francis001247Specialist, Tech ConfigMushtaq, Ahsan001384Tech, Telephone SystemsNash, Lloyd000325Lab Tech IIINelson, Matthew000372Admin Support Asst IIIO'Connell, Norma001092Lab Tech IIIOwens, George078021Admin Support Asst IIParkey-Harris, Joy000414Specialist I, St AcctsParks, Keesha	000678	Specialist II, Call Ctr	Moore, Tammie
001298Admin Support Asst IMoye, Jacqueline000293Specialist III, Financial AidMurray, Francis001247Specialist, Tech ConfigMushtaq, Ahsan001384Tech, Telephone SystemsNash, Lloyd000325Lab Tech IIINelson, Matthew000372Admin Support Asst IIIO'Connell, Norma001092Lab Tech IIIOwens, George078021Admin Support Asst IIParkey-Harris, Joy000414Specialist I, St AcctsParks, Keesha	000432	Specialist I, Financial Aid	Morgan, Jennifer
000293Specialist III, Financial AidMurray, Francis001247Specialist, Tech ConfigMushtaq, Ahsan001384Tech, Telephone SystemsNash, Lloyd000325Lab Tech IIINelson, Matthew000372Admin Support Asst IIIO'Connell, Norma001092Lab Tech IIIOwens, George078021Admin Support Asst IIParkey-Harris, Joy000414Specialist I, St AcctsParks, Keesha	001219	Specialist III, Enrollment Ser	Morrison, Colin
001247Specialist, Tech ConfigMushtaq, Ahsan001384Tech, Telephone SystemsNash, Lloyd000325Lab Tech IIINelson, Matthew000372Admin Support Asst IIIO'Connell, Norma001092Lab Tech IIIOwens, George078021Admin Support Asst IIParkey-Harris, Joy000414Specialist I, St AcctsParks, Keesha	001298	Admin Support Asst I	Moye, Jacqueline
001384Tech, Telephone SystemsNash, Lloyd000325Lab Tech IIINelson, Matthew000372Admin Support Asst IIIO'Connell, Norma001092Lab Tech IIIOwens, George078021Admin Support Asst IIParkey-Harris, Joy000414Specialist I, St AcctsParks, Keesha	000293	Specialist III, Financial Aid	Murray, Francis
000325Lab Tech IIINelson, Matthew000372Admin Support Asst IIIO'Connell, Norma001092Lab Tech IIIOwens, George078021Admin Support Asst IIParkey-Harris, Joy000414Specialist I, St AcctsParks, Keesha	001247	Specialist, Tech Config	Mushtaq, Ahsan
000372Admin Support Asst IIIO'Connell, Norma001092Lab Tech IIIOwens, George078021Admin Support Asst IIParkey-Harris, Joy000414Specialist I, St AcctsParks, Keesha	001384	Tech, Telephone Systems	Nash, Lloyd
001092Lab Tech IIIOwens, George078021Admin Support Asst IIParkey-Harris, Joy000414Specialist I, St AcctsParks, Keesha	000325	Lab Tech III	Nelson, Matthew
078021Admin Support Asst IIParkey-Harris, Joy000414Specialist I, St AcctsParks, Keesha	000372	Admin Support Asst III	O'Connell, Norma
000414 Specialist I, St Accts Parks, Keesha	001092	Lab Tech III	Owens, George
1	078021	Admin Support Asst II	Parkey-Harris, Joy
001305   Admin Support Asst II   Parlett, Carole	000414	Specialist I, St Accts	Parks, Keesha
	001305	Admin Support Asst II	Parlett, Carole

000999	Admin Support Asst II	Patten, Wendy
000395	Specialist III, Financial Aid	Pawlak, Jennifer
001074	Specialist III, Enrollment Ser	Payne, Susan
000292	Specialist, Duplicating	Peck, Karl
000339	Specialist II, Call Ctr	Perkins, Angelia
001021	Specialist I, Advisement	Persaud, Dularie
001306	Specialist II, Operations	Persaud, Nelawattie
000403	Specialist I, St Accts	Peters-Gordon, Shaundel
000357	Lab Tech III	Plasterer, Emily
001098	Admin Support Asst II	Pope, Jennifer
001055	Specialist, Tech Config	Powers, Michael
000387	Press Operator	Prematta, Kenneth
001024	Analyst II, Tech Support	Presley, William
000328	Specialist II, Scheduling	Price, Amanda
001054	Specialist II, Call Ctr	Propst, Leroy
001002	Admin Support Asst II	Purvis, Pamela
000370	Admin Support Asst II	Pusinsky, Michelle
001052	Specialist III, Enrollment Ser	Putney, Christina
000424	Admin Support Asst II	Ramsey, Patricia
000407	Specialist II, Enrollment Ser	Randolph-Green, Mildred
001370	Admin Support Asst II	Raspi-Weldon, Deborah
001116	Specialist I, Enrollment Ser	Ricci, Debra
000291	Lead Library Tech, Public Ser	Ritter, Dena
001041	Specialist II, Enrollment Ser	Roberts, Shervoux
000638	Admin Support Asst II	Roche, Samantha
001036	Lab Tech III	Roettger, Karen
000640	Admin Support Asst III	Rogers, Nichole
000675	Admin Support Asst II	Rose, Keisha
000649	Admin Support Asst II	Samios-Uy, Jason
000415	Specialist II, Accts Rec	Sanza, Lauren
001129	Admin Support Asst III	Savarese, Gabriella
000408	Analyst I, Tech Support	Schwartz, Bennett
000677	Specialist II, Billing	Scoggins, Jessica
001207	Library Tech II, Public Ser	Sears, Wendy
000360	Admin Support Asst II	Sengebusch, Jeanne
000281	Admin Support Asst II	Serreno, Kathy
001095	Admin Support Asst II	Shallenberger, Nancy

001109	Press Operator	Shiner, Frank						
078057	Specialist II, Operations	Silver Little, Tenika						
000660	Specialist, Testing Ctr	Silver, Samuel						
000997	Lead Admin Asst	Simkins, Melissa						
000448	Specialist I, Enrollment Ser	Simpson, Marcia						
001420	Analyst I, Tech Support	Singer, Lori						
001064	Admin Support Asst II	Sladics, Kathleen						
001038	Instr Aide I	Slaughter, Kim						
001048	Press Operator	Slocum, Andrew						
000937	Admin Support Asst III	Smoot, Ann						
000363	Specialist II, Duplicating	Snyder, Bonnie						
000305	Analyst II, Tech Support	Soehnge, Matthew						
001049	Lead Admin Asst	Sorrick, Penny						
001075	Analyst I, Tech Support	Steele, Amonti						
000705	Lead Scheduler	Stevens, Gail						
001341	Specialist II, Accts Rec	Stone, Theresa						
000079	Analyst II, Tech Support	Struble, Jonathan						
000337	Admin Support Asst II	Sweeney, Paige						
001000	Admin Support Asst II	Swingler, Carla						
000276	Admin Support Asst II	Sykes, Vanessa						
001326	Specialist, Instr Tech	Talvik, Eric						
000702	Specialist, Testing Ctr	Taylor, Aramah						
000311	Specialist I, Enrollment Ser	Teel, Donna						
001436	Specialist II, Enrollment Ser	Thomas, Yvonne						
001434	Admin Support Asst III	Thorne, Joan						
000410	Specialist III, Financial Aid	Tipton, Angela						
001077	Admin Support Asst III	Torres, Bonita						
001224	Analyst I, Tech Support	Turabi, Tahura						
001121	Analyst I, Tech Support	Turner, Serracia						
000998	Specialist I, St Accts	Unangst, Winnie						
000690	Library Tech II, Public Ser	Virgin, Michelle						
001107	Admin Support Asst III	Walker, LaKeisha						
000652	Specialist II, Call Ctr	Waters, Candice						
000443	Analyst I, Tech Support	Weaver, Brian						
001103 Analyst II, Tech Support		Wehner, John						
000401	Admin Support Asst III	Welsh, Katherine						
050100	Admin Support Asst II	White, Judy						

000295	Specialist III, Enrollment Ser	Williams, Ronald
001043	Admin Support Asst II	Wilson, Carrie
000361	Lab Tech III	Winter, Diane
001114	Specialist I, Enrollment Ser	Witemore, Melissa
000330	Admin Support Asst III	Woke, Judith
001163	Admin Support Asst II	Wright, Ollie
000315	Specialist I, Enrollment Ser	Wright, Vanessa
001032	Specialist, Accts Payable	Yeager, Michael
001032	Specialist, Accts Payable	Yeager, Michael
001026	Specialist I, Accts Rec	Zellers, Margaret

## **Appendix Two**

Salary Scale Effective July 1, 2021 – December 31, 2021

	Clerical and Technical (CWA Unit 2 and Confidential Classified)																
Grade	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17
CL1				29,400	30,283	31,192	32,127	33,091	34,083	35,105	36,159	37,243	38,360	39,512	40,696	41,917	43,175
CL2			31,398	32,340	33,310	34,310	35,339	36,400	37,491	38,616	39,775	40,968	42,197	43,463	44,767	46,110	47,494
CL3		33,533	34,538	35,575	36,641	37,741	38,873	40,039	41,241	42,478	43,752	45,065	46,417	47,809	49,244	50,722	52,243
CL4		36,886	37,992	39,132	40,306	41,515	42,759	44,044	45,365	46,725	48,127	49,571	51,058	52,589	54,167	55,792	57,466
CL5		40,574	41,791	43,045	44,336	45,666	47,036	48,447	49,900	51,398	52,940	54,529	56,165	57,850	59,586	61,373	63,215
CL6		44,629	45,968	47,347	48,768	50,232	51,740	53,291	54,890	56,538	58,234	59,981	61,780	63,634	65,543	67,510	69,535
CL7		49,085	50,557	52,075	53,637	55,245	56,903	58,610	60,369	62,180	64,046	65,967	67,947	69,985	72,085	74,247	76,475

### Salary Scale Effective January 1, 2022 – June 30, 2022

	Clerical and Technical (CWA Unit 2 and Confidential Classified)																
Grade 🔽	1 _	2 _	3 _	4 🔻	5 _	6 7	7 🔻	8 7	9 7	10 🔻	11 🔻	12 🔻	13 🔻	14 🔻	15 7	16 🔻	17 💌
CL1				29,989	30,889	31,815	32,770	33,753	34,765	35,807	36,882	37,988	39,127	40,301	41,510	42,755	44,037
CL2			32,026	32,987	33,977	34,996	36,046	37,127	38,241	39,388	40,571	41,787	43,041	44,332	45,662	47,032	48,444
CL3		34,203	35,229	36,285	37,374	38,496	39,650	40,840	42,066	43,328	44,627	45,966	47,345	48,766	50,229	51,736	53,288
CL4		37,624	38,752	39,915	41,112	42,345	43,615	44,924	46,272	47,660	49,090	50,562	52,079	53,642	55,250	56,908	58,615
CL5		41,385	42,627	43,906	45,223	46,579	47,977	49,416	50,899	52,426	54,000	55,620	57,288	59,007	60,778	62,600	64,478
CL6		45,522	46,887	48,294	49,743	51,237	52,774	54,357	55,988	57,669	59,399	61,181	63,016	64,907	66,854	68,860	70,926
CL7		50,067	51,569	53,117	54,710	56,351	58,041	59,782	61,576	63,424	65,327	67,286	69,306	71,385	73,527	75,732	78,005